Effect of BMP-9 on endothelial cells and its role in atherosclerosis

Hamid Hassanisaber¹, Leonie Rouleau², Nathalie Faucheux^{1,3}

¹Cell-Biomaterial Biohybrid Systems, Department of Chemical and Biotechnological Engineering, Universite de Sherbrooke, 2500 boulevard de l'Universite, Sherbrooke, QC, Canada, J1K 2R1, ²Department of Mechanical Engineering, Universite de Sherbrooke, 2500 boulevard de l'Universite, Sherbrooke, QC, Canada, J1K 2R1, ³Clinical Research Centre, Centre Hospitalier Universitaire de Sherbrooke, 12e Avenue N., Sherbrooke, QC, Canada, J1H 5N4

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. Abstract

2. Introduction

2.1. Histology of arteries

- 2.1.1. Tunica
- 2.2. EC-BM interactions and EC-EC contacts
 - 2.2.1. Integrins
 - 2.2.2. Composition of the BM in normal and pathological conditions
 - 2.2.2.1. Fibronectin
 - 2.2.2.2. Collagen
- 2.3. EC-EC adhesion and vascular permeability
- 3. EC functions
 - 3.1. Blood fluidity
 - 3.2. Inflammatory response
 - 3.3. Angiogenesis
 - 3.4. EC dysfunction in atherosclerosis
- 4. Bone morphogenetic proteins
 - 4.1. BMP subgroups
 - 4.2. BMP signaling pathways
 - 4.2.1. Canonical Smad pathway
 - 4.2.1.1. Ser/Thr kinase receptors of BMPs and type III co-receptors
 - 4.2.1.2. Smad
 - 4.2.1.3. Regulation of Smad pathway activation
 - 4.2.2. MAPK pathways
 - 4.3. Other signaling pathways involved in BMP signal transduction
 - 4.3.1. Wnt pathways
 - 4.3.2. Notch pathway
- 5. Role of bone morphogenetic proteins in vascular homeostasis
 - 5.1. Effect of BMP-9 on EC proliferation
 - 5.2. Effect of BMP-9 on vessel formation and sprouting
 - 5.3. Effect of BMP-9 on inflammation
 - 5.4. Effect of BMP-9 on factors involved in atherosclerosis
- 6. Conclusion
- 7. Acknowledgements
- 8. References

1. ABSTRACT

Atherosclerosis is an inflammatory disease involving dysfunction of endothelial cells (EC) and enhanced permeability of the endothelium to oxidized low-density lipoprotein and the transmigration of monocytes from the blood to the intima where they are transformed into foam cells after lipid engulfment. Changes in the composition of the basement membrane leading to increased fibronectin deposition also occur and modify EC-extracellular matrix (ECM) mechanotransduction. The release of lipids due to foam cell apoptosis, as well as the migration of vascular smooth muscle cells from the media to the intima and their proliferation, increase the stiffness of arteries at later stages of atherosclerosis. EC dysfunction also involves other factors, including soluble cytokines and growth factors (GF) such as bone morphogenetic proteins (BMP). BMP-9 is a potent circulatory GF which has been shown to affect EC behavior. However, to date, few studies have investigated its role in atherosclerosis. The present review describes the histology and homeostasis of arteries by explaining EC function/dvsfunction and discusses BMP-9 effect on EC behavior, considering factors engaged in the development of atherosclerosis.

2. INTRODUCTION

The maintenance of the proper functioning of the body is a complicated process known homeostasis. Cardiovascular homeostasis as is necessary for controlling the balance of vital parameters in blood vessels, including pressure, volume, temperature, and pH (1). It ensures the transport of hormones, oxygen, nutrients, and metabolic products in the blood circulatory system (2). The functionality of ECs, which line the interior wall of blood vessels and form the endothelium, is thus crucial for cardiovascular homeostasis. For example, the integrity of the endothelium is required to conserve the selective migration of leukocytes such as monocytes into the intima during inflammatory responses and to reduce the risk of thrombosis (3, 4).

EC injury and dysfunction can result in atherosclerosis, an inflammatory disease that paves the way for cardiovascular disease (CVDs) (2, 5-8). CVDs are the leading cause of mortality worldwide, with cancer being the second (9). Heart disease is the second leading cause of death in Canada, and heart failure costs the Canadian economy \$3 billion a year (10, 11). Many GFs, cytokines, and chemokines influence EC function. Of these, BMPs have an impact on EC survival and proliferation (12). BMP-9 is of particular interest as the active form is present in blood plasma at high concentrations (13, 14). It can regulate the effects of several factors known to be involved in EC dysfunction during atherosclerosis. These factors range from soluble molecules to ECM components and cells, including oxidized low-density lipoprotein (ox-LDL), soluble cytokines such as TNFalpha and VEGF, basement membrane (BM)/ECM proteins such as fibronectin (FN), wall shear stress (WSS), and vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs) (15-26). A review of currently available literature on the roles played by BMP-9 in EC function/dysfunction is thus of great interest and will also provide the scientific community with insights into the potential roles of BMP-9 in the genesis and development of atherosclerosis.

The present review thus provides a brief INTRODUCTION to arterial histology and the location of atherosclerotic plaque as well as vascular cell functions. EC-ECM and EC-EC interactions are explained by describing the molecules involved in these interactions, including integrins, adhesion receptors, and vascular endothelial VE-cadherin as they play a crucial role during EC inflammatory responses and the progression of atherosclerosis. The structures, the canonical Smad and MAPK signaling pathways induced by BMP family members, and their crosstalk with the Wnt and Notch pathways are addressed. Lastly. a comprehensive summary of the effect of BMP-9 on EC function (quiescence, sprouting/vessel formation, and inflammation) and on atherosclerotic factors is provided.

2.1. Histology of arteries

2.1.1. Tunica

Arteries, which carry blood away from the heart, are comprised of three main layers or tunica. The innermost laver is the tunica intima (or interna). The next layer is the tunica media, while the outermost layer is the tunica adventitia (Figure 1) (2). The tunica intima is covered with a monolayer of ECs (the endothelium), which is in direct contact with the blood flow. The intima is also comprised of a BM, which is a laver of connective tissue in the sub-endothelial region that is part of the ECM connected to ECs (2, 27). The connective tissue provides the intima with structural flexibility (2). The tunica media is mainly responsible for adjusting the size of the lumen by contracting/releasing VSMCs, which are highly specialized spindle-shaped cells whose main function is contraction beneath the intima to preserve blood pressure (2). ECs partially modulate this process by secreting NO, a free radical with short half-life that induces the constriction of VSMCs. NO production can be increased by various stimuli such as histamine and WSS through the upregulation of eNOS, the enzyme responsible for NO production (4, 28). The tunica adventitia provides structural support for arteries and is rich in fibrillar type I and III Collagen (Coll) and elastin (29, 30). Coll in the



Figure 1. Histology of elastic and muscular arteries, the figure is adapted with permission from (2) [https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/]. [The figure was created using Servier Medical Art. https://smart.servier.com.].

adventitia provides a supporting framework whereas elastin is responsible for the uniform distribution of stress that enables arteries to better resist mechanical forces (31). The adventitia fixes arteries in their location by providing linkages with the surrounding connective tissue (2). Arteries can be categorized into two major forms based on the thickness and composition of these three layers: elastic and muscular (2). Large diameter arteries (> 10 mm) are considered elastic because they contain higher levels of elastin in the tunica. They are located closer to the heart and are thus subject to higher pressures. The mechanical properties of elastic arteries allow them to resist changes in blood pressure caused by systole and diastole (~120/80 mmHg) (2). The walls of muscular arteries are generally the thicker of the two forms. In regions more distant from the heart, there is not much need for arteries to expand as the blood pressure drops. These arteries thus have fewer elastic fibers in their intima and higher numbers of VSMCs in their media and are smaller in diameter than elastic arteries (0.1 mm to 10 mm) (2, 32).

Atherosclerotic plaques preferentially develop in the arterial tree in curves, branching points, and bifurcations, which are associated with recirculating eddies and changes in WSS direction and magnitude (33). These alterations in WSS can affect EC function and can trigger the development of atherosclerosis (24, 33-36). Although atherosclerosis occurs mainly in large and midsize arteries, it can also occur in peripheral arteries (2).

2.2. EC-BM interactions and EC-EC contacts

ECs can recognize and interact with BM proteins through specific transmembrane receptors called integrins. Human ECs express integrins, including alpha5 beta1, alphav beta3, alpha1 beta1, alpha2 beta1, alpha3 beta1, alpha6 beta1, and alphav beta5 (37, 38). Integrin/ECM interactions influence EC behavior such as cell survival, proliferation, and migration (39-44).

2.2.1. Integrins

Integrins are composed of non-covalently linked heterodimeric alpha and beta subunits (45). Their interactions with specific ECM proteins induce the recruitment of cytoplasmic structural proteins (talin, vinculin, and kindlin) and the activation of FAK and Src signaling proteins by an outside-in mechanism (Figure 2) (46). However, the activation state of integrins is regulated by inside-out signaling. For example, talin binding to the cytoplasmic tail of resting integrins activates the integrins by forcing the extracellular segments of the alpha and beta subunits away from cell membrane where they can bind to their ECM ligands (45-47).

Integrin activation can be followed by clustering and the formation of nascent adhesions. These adhesions can develop into FXs that can mature to form FAs (48). FAs contain both structural



Figure 2. Organization of a focal adhesion, the figure is adapted with permission from (53). [The figure was created using Servier Medical Art. https://smart.servier.com.].



Figure 3. Formation of fibrillar adhesions, adapted with permission from (67). [The figure was created using Servier Medical Art. https:// smart.servier.com.].

cytoplasmic proteins (e.g., vinculin) and cytoplasmic signaling proteins (e.g., FAK) (40). FAs also connect the actin cytoskeleton to the ECM (45, 46, 49, 50). When signaling proteins come into the vicinity of FAs, they induce various signaling transduction pathways, including Rho GTPase (51). These pathways can ultimately affect the arrangement of the actin cytoskeleton (41). Certain soluble factors such as VEGF and TNF-alpha can induce the rearrangement of the actin cytoskeleton to form stress fibers. This is associated with EC activation (16, 23, 52).

2.2.2. Composition of the BM in normal and pathological conditions

The ECM is responsible for various tasks, including maintaining the structural integrity of vessels and modulating cell functions through signaling pathways (53, 54). The BM is a specialized ECM with an amorphous, dense, sheet-like structure (55, 56). In physiological conditions, the BM of the endothelium contains Coll IV, laminin, nidogens, and perlecan (56). However, in atherosclerotic lesions, the BM is enriched in FN and Coll I (57).

2.2.2.1. Fibronectin

FN is a glycoprotein composed of two guite similar subunits linked at their C-terminal extremities by disulfide bridges. This dimeric protein (~440-500 kDa) contains approximately 2300 amino acids that are mainly divided into three repeating modules, i.e., homology sequence types I (12), II (2), and III (15-17) (58, 59). FN can bind to other proteins such as Coll and fibrin as well as to glycosaminoglycans such as heparin (60-62). The FNIII-10 module is an important motif as it contains the RGD-loop that binds to many integrins in ECs, including alpha5 beta1 and alphav beta3 (63, 64). The FNIII-9 module contains a synergy site (proline-histidine-serine-arginine-asparagine sequence, PHSRN) that, upon interacting with the FNIII-10 module, can significantly enhance the affinity of alpha5 beta1 integrin for FN (64-66). The alpha5 beta1 integrin can also translocate from the periphery (FA) to the center of cells to form fibrillar adhesions. which allow the cell to transform soluble FN into insoluble fibrils by inducing FN molecule stretching (Figure 3) (67, 68). This also unmasks cryptic binding sites that are mostly available at the N-terminal domain, especially FNIII modules such as III1-2 (68-70). Raitman et al. used CHO-677 cells to identify the key role played by heparin/heparan sulfate binding sites in FN fibrillogenesis (71).

By binding to alpha5beta1 integrin, FN can also regulate the role of ox-LDL in changing ECs into a pro-inflammatory phenotype by enhancing the activation of a pro-inflammatory transcription factor (NF-kappaB) and the expression of VCAM-1 (15). It also induces the Rho signaling pathway, reducing the integrity of the EC barrier by disrupting AJs (23).

2.2.2.2. Collagen

Members of the collagen family are the most ubiquitous ECM proteins (54). So far, 27 Coll proteins have been identified. Coll proteins usually contain a triple helix of polypeptide chains (54, 72). For example, two identical alpha1(I)-chains and one alpha2(I)-chain make up the triple helix of Coll I, the most abundant Coll protein in the body (54,73). Coll I maintains the structural integrity of the ECM. It also contains an RGD sequence that can be recognized by alpha1 beta1 and alpha2 beta1 integrins on ECs and that can influence actin stress fiber formation (73-75). Rother *et al.* used PAECs seeded on a 3D hydrogel scaffold made of Coll I to show that this interaction can promote EC proliferation (76). Coll I also interacts with other ECM proteins (FN, Coll V) and glycosaminoglycans (54, 58, 62, 73, 77).

2.3. EC-EC adhesion and vascular permeability

The passage of circulating cells such as leukocytes and soluble molecules such as LDL from



Figure 4. Tight and adherens junctions and phosphorylation of VEcadherin by VEGF signaling, adapted with permission from (79-82). [The figure was created using Servier Medical Art. https://smart. servier.com.].

the blood to the intima depends on the integrity of the endothelium. Injuries to or dysfunctions of the EC barrier affect vascular homeostasis by disrupting the selectivity and effectiveness of the barrier (8, 78). The main cell-cell contacts in ECs include AJs, TJs, and GJs (Figure 4).

The present review focuses primarily on AJs because of the key role they play in vascular permeability (4, 83-86). However, more information on TJs and GJs can be found in the articles by Radeva and Waschke (2018) and Komarova *et al.* (2017) (87, 88).

The integrity of AJs is closely associated with VE-cadherin, a transmembrane adhesion protein (83, 85). Cadherins are classified as type I and type II. Type II cadherins lack the histidine-alanine-valine (HAV) motif, which prevents cadherin-mediated cell aggregation (89, 90). VE-cadherin is a type II cadherin and contains an extracellular cadherin domain (ECdomain) and a cytoplasmic tail (C-terminus). The EC-domain of VE-cadherin mediates calcium ions dependent hemophilic binding between ECs, whereas its C-terminus can bind to catenins and stabilize AJs (85, 91, 92). Cortical actin filaments aligned with the cell surface are associated with AJs through VEcadherin/catenin complexes (beta, alpha, and gammacatenin). Quiescent ECs in the endothelium contain continuous VE-cadherin/catenin complexes at the cell periphery (23, 83). Intense tyrosine phosphorylation of VE-cadherin has been reported in non-attached and migrating ECs with disrupted AJs (91, 93-96). In contrast, VE-cadherin/beta-catenin complex formation increases when the cytoplasmic tail of VE-cadherin is phosphorylated on a serine (83).

Soluble cytokines such as TNF-alpha and GFs such as VEGF can enhance endothelial permeability by

phosphorylating VE-cadherin. This results in a weaker EC barrier by inhibiting AJs and increasing leukocyte recruitment/extravasation through the endothelium as a result of an immune response (4, 27, 97-99). However, the maintenance of cortical actin filaments can inhibit these EC barrier (AJ) disruptions (100). In addition to soluble GFs and cytokines, mechanical cues such as WSS in bovine aortic ECs can affect the stability of AJs by increasing the tyrosine phosphorylation of VEcadherin (101, 102).

3. EC FUNCTIONS

3.1. Blood fluidity

ECs maintain the non-adhesive nature of the lumen in order to maintain blood fluidity in vessels. ECs have antithrombotic (preventing thrombosis or local blood clotting), anticoagulant (preventing the activation of the coagulation cascade), and fibrinolytic (hydrolyzing fibrin) activities (4, 103). For example, ECs synthesize thrombomodulin (TM), which prevents blood coagulation by binding to thrombin, which is responsible for turning soluble fibrinogen into an insoluble fibrin network (2). ECs also produce PGI2 and NO, which limit platelet activation and aggregation and thus clotting (4, 103). They also synthesize plasminogen activating factor, which is responsible for the conversion of plasminogen into plasmin, the protein involved in fibrin cleavage (103).

However, in damaged vessels, ECs can secrete other factors that can cause blood clotting (104). For example, vWF is synthesized by ECs following vascular injury to provide needed clot formation. This occurs as result of vWF-mediated platelet-collagen and platelet-platelet adhesion leading to platelet aggregation at the injury site (105-108).

In addition to the roles played by ECs in the regulation of hemostasis, ECs also play a role in vascular tone. This occurs mainly via NO-mediated EC-induced contraction of VSMCs, which alters the luminal cross-section and, in turn, blood pressure (4, 109, 110).

3.2. Inflammatory response

Inflammation (acute and chronic) weakens the EC barrier and causes an increase in the migration of circulating leukocytes through the endothelium as part of the immune response (4). Leukocyte tethering to the EC monolayer is essential for the proper functioning of the innate and adaptive immune responses (83). Local inflammatory cues in particular can initiate the recruitment of neutrophils and monocytes (which are leukocytes of the innate immune system) from the blood stream that can, in turn, initiate the adaptive immune response and prevent the progression of infections (111). The inflammatory response relies on interactions between ECs and leukocytes that are promoted by the expression of E-selectin, ICAM-1, VCAM-1, and MCP-1 by ECs (80). An increase in the expression of these proteins notably occurs in response to soluble TNF-alpha via NF-kappaB activation (8, 24, 98, 99, 112).

Transcellular (through a cell) and paracellular (between cells) transport mediate the passage of isolated circulatory leukocytes once they adhere to ECs (80, 83). Paracellular passage, also known as leukocyte diapedesis, occurs when leukocytes squeeze through EC-EC junctions whereas transcellular passage occurs via the cytoplasm of ECs (vesicular system) (83). EC-EC junctions normally reassemble quickly after paracellular transport to maintain the integrity of the EC barrier (83). Leukocytes use the transcellular pathway to pass through approximately 40% of cultured human umbilical vein ECs (HUVEC: a common EC line for in vitro models) (111). PECAM-1 (or CD31) is also intimately involved in leukocyte extravasation and is expressed on EC, monocyte, and neutrophil membranes (4). PECAM-1 is initially concentrated at EC-EC junctions to protect endothelial integrity. However, it can facilitate leukocyte extravasation through homophilic (i.e., CD31 on the leukocyte surface) or heterophilic (alphav beta3 integrin on the neutrophil surface) binding (4, 113).

3.3. Angiogenesis

Angiogenesis is a process that results in the production of new vessels and normally occurs following metabolic modifications in the body such as changes in oxygen supply (114, 115). In contrast, vasculogenesis is a process related to embryonic development by which new vessels are formed as result of the differentiation of mesodermal cells into endothelial progenitor cells (114). ECs play an essential role in forming new vessels during angiogenesis, which is initiated by the activation and migration of ECs (116). EC activation can occur as result of various events, including changes in the gradient of soluble cytokines secreted by monocytes/ neutrophils (e.g., TNF-alpha) and soluble GFs secreted by macrophages, parenchymal cells, cardiomyocytes, skeletal muscle fibers, and hepatocytes (e.g., VEGF) (114, 115, 117). When ECs are activated, the integrity of the endothelium weakens under the influence of NO produced by ECs, which paves the way for the other steps required for the formation of new vessels such as the dilation of pre-existing vessels, the removal of the BM by MMPs, and the migration of ECs to form tip/stalk cells (16, 115, 118-120). During angiogenic sprouting. ECs separate into two distinct phenotypes: (a) tip cells, which are migrating polarized cells that acquire long filopodia that, in turn, direct new sprouts, and (b) stalk cells, which are proliferating cells that follow tip cells to form the lumen of new sprouts (121).

VEGF activates VEGF-Receptor 2 (VEGFR2) in ECs and triggers a selection process in which ECs form distinct tip or stalk cells. The Notch signaling pathway inhibits VEGFR2 activation, which is common in stalk cells (121).

For the new tubes to mature and stabilize, ECs secrete PDGF, which causes the differentiation of adjacent mural cells into VSMCs in large vessels and pericytes in small vessels. The maturation process includes the deposition of proteins such as laminin that are required for EC quiescence (121, 122).

Angiogenesis plays an important role in the development of atherosclerosis as new vessels in atherosclerotic lesions contribute to plaque growth. However, the fragility of new vasculature can undermine plaque stability, resulting in thromboembolism (123).

3.4. EC dysfunction in atherosclerosis

Atherosclerosis is a chronic inflammatory disease that has a causal association with EC activation (5, 7, 8). Many risk factors are associated with the activation of ECs and atherosclerosis, including hyperlipidemia, smoking, chronic infections, diabetes, aging, and genetic predisposition (6, 24). EC activation weakens the EC-EC junction, which enhances the passage of circulating LDL into subendothelial regions. This is followed by a higher expression of adhesion molecules (VCAM-1, ICAM-1, MCP-1. P-selectin). an increase in the extravasation of leukocytes such as monocytes (8, 23), and an increase in pattern-recognition receptors (scavenger and tolllike receptors) on macrophages in sub-endothelial regions (8). When scavenger receptors engulf LDL oxidization products and accumulate cholesterol buildups, this leads up to the formation of foam cells. which are predominantly present in fatty streaks in the core of atherosclerotic plaque. LDL oxidization and heat shock protein 60 (HSP 60) increase the activation of toll-like receptors and the production of proteases by macrophages (8). MMPs and cysteine proteases enhance the risk of plaque rupture by disrupting Coll fibers (6, 8). The expression of MMPs also depends on endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EndMT), which involves the TGF-beta family and hypoxic conditions (124-126). Evrard et al. used a model of atherosclerotic mice to show that EndMT-derived fibroblasts make up to 9% of intimal plaque (125). An accumulation of MMP-secreting EndMT-derived fibroblasts may be a possible cause of atheroma plaque destabilization (125).

MMPs such as MMP-9 can also favor the proliferation and migration of VSMCs by promoting anchorages between the cell surface and the matrix (77). VSMCs in the intima play two roles, depending on the stage of atherosclerosis. They induce plaque

BMP-9 effect on endothelial cells and atherosclerosis



Figure 5. Atherosclerosis stages, adapted with permission from (133). [The figure was created using Servier Medical Art. https://smart.servier.com.].

formation by excessive proliferation in the early stage of atherosclerosis, and they contribute to plaque stabilization by reinforcing the fibrous cap in advanced lesions (127, 128). However, the engulfment of ox-LDL by VSMCs can alter their ability to synthesize and organize ECM proteins such as fibrillar FN and subsequent FN-induced Coll I fibrillogenesis (62, 129). To summarize, as atherosclerosis progresses, both ECs and VSMCs undergo phenotypic changes.

The calcification of VSMCs is also a key aspect of the development of atherosclerosis as it contributes to arterial stiffening and increases the chance of luminal thrombosis (e.g., coronary artery), potentially causing a stroke (130-132).

An increase in stiffness makes arteries less expandable when they need to dilate during systole to accommodate the surge of a large volume of blood from the left ventricle (stroke volume). This lack of compliance does not allow arteries to expand, resulting in higher resistance and thus higher blood pressure (2).

Atherosclerosis is classified into six stages or lesions depending on the gravity of the disease as defined by the American Heart Association (Figure 5) (133). The stages are as follows: 1. initial or type 1 lesions, which involve the transition of isolated macrophages into foam cells (fat-laden macrophages); 2. type 2 lesions, which are typified by the formation of fatty streaks under the endothelium due to the deposition

of intracellular lipid rather than extracellular lipid build-up; 3. type 3 or intermediate lesions, which occur when small extracellular lipid pools appear; 4. type 4 or atheroma lesions, which have an extracellular lipid core; 5. type 5 or fibroatheroma lesions, which have lipid cores and fibrotic (excess fibrous connective tissue) layers; and, lastly, 6. type 6 or completed lesions, which cause surface defects, hematoma-hemorrhage, and thrombus (133). Type 1, 2, and 3 lesions are considered clinically silent, while type 4, 5, and 6 lesions can be clinically silent or can become clinically overt. Type 1 and 2 lesions mostly develop during the first decade of life while type 3 and 4 lesions progress during the third decade. Type 5 and 6 lesions occur during the fourth decade of life (6).

Atherosclerosis may lead to many cardiovascular conditions. Plaque formation on the arterial wall causes ischemia by disrupting the blood flow and the supply of nutrients and oxygen (hypoxia) (2, 134, 135). Hypoxia can be followed by the decay of associated tissues, which can have clinically grave consequences if it impairs the activity of the heart or brain (2). Plaque rupture accompanied by bleeding in the arterial wall may also occur and result in clot formation and thrombus (2). Clots in coronary arteries can occlude the blood stream and lead to stroke or myocardial infarction while clots in cerebral arteries can cause cerebrovascular accidents (CVA) (2). Normally, thrombus formation is more dangerous than stenosis (narrowing) given the consequences of strokes (8).

The blockage of smaller arteries is another potential outcome of atherosclerosis. If plaques are damaged, debris and fragments can travel in the blood and obstruct smaller arteries along the way (6, 134, 135). Blockages in arteries carrying fresh blood to the legs can cause leg pain (claudication), changes in skin color, and sores and may lead to gangrene (6, 136).

Atherosclerosis lesions can also trigger aneurysms (abnormal swellings and localized dilations of arteries). Aneurysms can occur in the aorta, causing discomfort and pain, as well as in the brain (2,133-137).

4. BONE MORPHOGENETIC PROTEINS

The functions of the EC layer in blood vessels are affected by WSS patterns and values and, like all adherent cells, the behavior of ECs also depends on the composition and stiffness of the BM (23-25, 138). Cytokines in the EC microenvironment are also crucial players (16). BMPs are potent regulators of EC function (12, 14, 139). BMPs, BMP-9 in particular, not only affect EC behavior directly but also regulate the impact of other players on endothelium physiology, including FN, TNF-alpha, and VEGF (17, 18, 20, 22). It is thus important to determine how BMP-9 influences EC behavior during atherosclerosis, both directly and indirectly.

To date, 20 distinct BMPs have been identified, 14 of which are produced in the human body by various cell types such as osteoblasts, MSCs, and ECs (12, 140, 141). BMP-1, a C proteinase precursor of collagen composed of 730 amino acid residues, is a metalloproteinase, whereas other BMPs belong to the TGF-beta superfamily, which includes TGF-beta and activins (142-144).

4.1. BMP subgroups

Members of the BMP family can be divided into four main subgroups based on their amino acid sequence homology (145). The main BMP subgroups are: (1) the BMP-2/-4 subgroup (up to 83% amino acid sequence homology); (2) the BMP-5, -6, -7, -8, -8b subgroup; (3) the BMP-9 (growth/differentiation factor 2, GDF-2) and BMP-10 subgroup; and the BMP-12, -13, -14 subgroup (67, 146, 147).

TGF-beta family members share some common structural features such as a cysteine knot (six residues), a wrist epitope (four-turn alpha helix in the dimerization region), and a knuckle epitope (four antiparallel beta sheets emanating from a cysteine knot) (148, 149). The majority of BMPs are synthetized as ~500-amino-acid pre-pro-peptides with a signal peptide, a pro-domain, and a mature domain containing seven cysteines (13). The signal peptide (N-terminal) enables BMP secretion, while the prodomain facilitates effective folding (150). The Arg-X-X-Arg sequence in the C-terminal domain of BMPs allows them to form homodimers or heterodimers (e.g., BMP-2/5, BMP-2/6, and BMP-9/10) through disulfide bridges and to become active signaling molecules (151-154). Human mature BMP-9, which consists of 110 amino acids, normally does not lose the N-terminal pro-domain (155). In contrast, mature BMP-2 (114 amino acids) does not contain the pro-domain (142). Molecular dynamics and thermodynamic simulations have revealed that the structural differences between BMP-2 and BMP-9 are responsible for binding to distinct receptors (156). Interestingly, both BMP-9 dimers, with or without the pro-domain, are active and can initiate BMP signaling pathways (13, 14).

BMPs were first discovered by Urist in 1965 when he observed *de novo* bone formation in rabbit models resulting from the differentiation of osteoprogenitor cells stimulated by decalcified components of the bone matrix (157). However, several studies suggest that some BMP subgroups are more efficient at stimulating de novo bone formation than others (158, 159). For example, Kang et al. injected murine myoblast C2C12 cells infected with recombinant adenoviral vectors encoding BMP (AdBMP) in mouse quadriceps and found that BMP-6 and BMP-9 promote more bone formation than BMP-2 and BMP-7 (159). However, the role of BMPs is not limited to bone formation as they also participate in other processes such as embryogenesis and vascular homeostasis (139, 160). In terms of vasculogenesis during embryonic development, it has been reported that human BMP-4 contributes to the growth of the posterior intermediate cell mass (ICM, blood island, including endothelial precursor cells) in zebrafish embryos while BMP-9 can affect embryonic vascular development by reducing the expression of the gene encoding Tmem100 in hPAECs (124, 161). Tmem100 is a vital player in mice embryo vascular development since Tmem100-null mice and endothelial-specific Tmem100 knockout mouse embryos do not survive due to the lack of EC differentiation (162).

4.2. BMP signaling pathways

BMPs act on cells by binding to type I and type II Ser/Thr kinase receptors, which leads to the activation of both the canonical Smad and the noncanonical TGF-beta-activated tyrosine kinase, TAK1, and MAPK signaling pathways.

4.2.1. Canonical Smad pathway

The canonical BMP pathway (Figure 6) is referred to as Smad because of the similarity of



Figure 6. Canonical and non-canonical BMP signaling and regulation, adapted with permission from (53). [The figure was created using Servier Medical Art. https://smart.servier.com.].

the amino acid sequences of these proteins to the Caenorhabditis elegans SMA protein (small worm) and the MAD (Mothers Against Decapentaplegic) protein, which is a member of the basic helixloop-helix leucine zipper family that influences the transcriptional activities of BMPs (163-165). BMPs trigger the association of type I and type II Ser/Thr receptors into hetero-tetrameric complexes (166). Type I Ser/Thr kinase receptors interact with the wrist epitopes of BMPs, whereas Ser/Thr kinase type Il receptors interact with the knuckle epitopes (167). The binding of BMPs to type I and II receptors can also occur separately, i.e., where type I and type II receptors are not associated. However, BMPs have a higher affinity for hetero-tetrameric complexes (168).

Upon BMP binding, the Gly-Ser repeats of type I receptors are phosphorylated by Ser/Thr kinase type II receptors and, in turn, phosphorylate the intracellular receptor-regulated Smad 1/5/8 (R-Smad) (169). Phosphorylated R-Smad can then interact with the common-partner Smad (Co-Smad, Smad-4) molecule to create a hetero-dimeric complex that translocates into the nucleus (170). The transcriptional activity of Smad complexes can regulate the expression of numerous genes, including those encoding molecules involved in EC functions such as eNOS, MCP-1, VCAM-1, ICAM-1, E-selectin (CD62E), NF-kappaB, VEGF, endothelin-1, Id-1, Id-2, and BMPER (19-22, 124, 171-178).

4.2.1.1. Ser/Thr kinase receptors of BMPs and type III co-receptors

Type I and II Ser/Thr kinase receptors are composed of a short extracellular domain with a cysteine residue, a single transmembrane domain, and a Ser/Thr kinase in the intracellular domain. To date, seven type I (activin receptor-like kinases 1 to 7. ALK-1-7) and five type II (type 2 BMP receptor. BMPRII, type 2 activin receptor, ActRIIA, type IIB activin receptor, ActRIIB, TGF-betaRII, and anti-Mullerian hormone receptor type II, AMHRII) receptors have been identified (179, 180). ALK-1 and ALK-5 (TGF-beta receptor, TbetaRI) are both expressed in ECs. including HAEC. HUVECs and HMEC-1 cells (20. 180-184). However, ALK-1 is expressed preferentially in ECs while ALK-5 is ubiquitously expressed (182). Both BMP-9 and BMP-10 bind to ALK-1 in HMVEC-d, BOEC, and HAEC cells (22, 185). Johnson et al. analyzed the genetic profiles of five families and found that patients suffering from a genetic vascular dysplasia called Osler-Rendu-Weber syndrome or hereditary hemorrhagic telangiectasia present several mutations in the ALK-1 gene (186).

Type III co-receptors are also influential in the BMP pathway (187). This subgroup of BMP receptors is composed of GPI-anchored RGM proteins such as the Dragon protein, which is expressed by COS-1 fibroblast cells (188-190) and the transmembrane protein ENG, which is expressed in ECs (190-193). BMP-9 strongly binds to ENG in ECs such as HMECs. Moreover, the ENG/integrin alpha5 beta1 complex can increase the surface density of ALK-1 by favoring endocytic recycling in MEECs (20).

4.2.1.2. Smad

Smad proteins have two conserved MADhomology domains, one in the N-terminal (MH1, except for the N-terminals of Smad6 and 7) and one in the C-terminal (MH2). MH1 and MH2 are linked together by a linker domain (194, 195). The Type I Ser/Thr kinase receptor phosphorylates intracellular R-Smad on two Ser residues (Ser-Val-Ser motif. Ser-Met-Ser for Smad2) in the C terminus (169, 170). This pSer-X-pSer motif directs the association of R-Smad and the basic pocket in the Smad4 MH2 domain (170). The beta-hairpins in the MH1 domains of R-Smad and Smad4 are involved in binding to the DNA molecule (170). The MH2 domain of R-Smad also interacts with co-factors such as FoxH. FoxO, Mixer, OAZ, and Smad4, which can attach to DNA molecules and can thus also mediate the transcriptional activity of Smads (170). Both R-Smad and I-Smad also have a PY motif (polyprolinetyrosine rich motif) in the linker domain that paves the way for ubiquitination by Smurf ubiquitin ligases after its recognition by the Smurf WW domain. Ubiquinated Smads are then broken down by proteasome complexes (170, 196).

4.2.1.3. Regulation of Smad pathway activation

Many events can disrupt BMP signaling. BMPRI and BMPRII can both be internalized by endocytosis and become unavailable for BMP binding. Endocytosis can also increase BMPRI availability by recycling it back to the cell membrane (12, 167). Some pseudo-receptors such as BAMBI (BMP and activin membrane-bound inhibitor) are receptors without the intercellular Ser/Thr kinase phosphorylation domain required for Smad signaling (197, 198).

BMP signaling can be inhibited by extracellular and intracellular factors. Extracellular BMP antagonists such as noggin, chordin, and Grem1 can inhibit the BMP signaling pathway by binding to BMP dimers and preventing their recognition by BMP receptors. Noggin can inhibit BMP-2, BMP-4, and BMP-7 but has no effect on the ability of BMP-9 to act on cells directing by example the differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells into osteoblasts (180, 199, 200). In the same way, BMP-3 can inhibit the bone formation induced by BMP-2, BMP-6, and BMP-7 in mice but has no effect on BMP-9 (159).

BMPs can also downregulate their own canonical pathways by triggering the expression of intracellular Smad6/7. The binding of I-Smad to the intracellular domains of Ser/Thr kinase type I receptors prevents the phosphorylation of R-Smad, which blocks BMP signal transduction (201). Various intracellular phosphatases such as PP1, dullard protein, pyruvate dehydrogenase phosphatase (PDP), phosphatase methyltransferase 1 (PPM1), and small C-terminal domain phosphatase 1/2 (SCP 1/2) can also dephosphorylate and thus inactivate R-Smad (202). For example, it has been shown that PP1 inhibits ALK-1/TGF-beta-induced Smad1/5 activation after 6 h in MEECs (203).

4.2.2. MAPK pathways

MAPK pathways are engaged in many aspects of cell functions, including survival, proliferation, and differentiation (204). These pathways involve three main cascades consisting of p38 (4 isoforms alpha, beta, gamma, and delta), extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK, 8 isoforms ERK1 to ERK8), and c-Jun NH₂-terminal kinase (JNK, 3 isoforms, JNK1-JNK3) (Figure 6) (205). The activation of the MAPK pathway following BMP stimulation is related to the type I Ser/Thr kinase receptor interacting with the X chromosome-linked inhibitor of apoptosis (XIAP), TGF-beta-activated kinase 1/MAP3K7 binding protein 1 (TAB1), and TGF-beta-activated kinase 1 (TAK1) (206).

MAPKs such as ERK1/2, CDKs (cyclindependent kinase), and other kinases can phosphorylate the linker region of R-Smad, inhibiting their translocation to the nucleus (207, 208). For example, ERK1/2 activation by BMP-9 in MSCs can in turn inhibit the phosphorylation of Smad1/5/8 on the C-terminal MH2 domain (170, 206).

4.3. Other signaling pathways involved in BMP signal transduction

4.3.1. Wnt pathways

Wingless-type (Wnt) pathways are involved in the control of EC differentiation from hematopoietic precursors during embryonic development and, especially, during the vascularization of the central nervous system (209). Wnt pathways also contribute to cell migration and polarity and cellular responses to shear stress (210). They are classified into at least three major signal transduction cascades: one is betacatenin-dependent (canonical) while two, the Wnt/ calcium and Wnt/planar cell polarity (PCP) pathways, are beta-catenin-independent (non-canonical) (211).

The non-canonical Wnt/calcium pathway can be activated by the binding of Wnt ligands (a family of 19 secreted glycoproteins to date) such as Wnt-5a or Wnt-4 to Frizzled (Fz) receptors, which activates the disheveled protein, leading to the stimulation of phospholipase C and an increase in the concentration of intracellular calcium ions. These calcium ions in turn activate calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II and protein kinase C. The activation of the Wnt/PCP pathway depends on the activation of small G proteins such as Rac and Rho GTPases by Wnt-Frizzled receptor recognition (212).

The canonical Wnt pathway is activated in ECs by the binding of some Wnt ligands such as Wnt1. Wnt-3/3a, and Wnt-7a/7b to a complex composed of Fz receptors and LDL receptor-related protein 5 (LRP5) or LRP6 co-receptor (212). This Wnt-receptor interaction leads to the inactivation of glycogen synthase kinase-3beta (GSK3beta) by favoring, for example, its entrapment in multivesicular bodies (213, 214). Canonical Wnt activation induces the accumulation of cytoplasmic beta-catenin that can then translocate into the nucleus to regulate the expression of targeting genes by displacing the transcription repressor Groucho and interacting with DNA-bound T cell factor/ lymphoid enhancer-binding factor (TCF/LEF). When the Wnt ligand is missing. GSK3beta remains active and forms a complex with Axin, APC, and CK1alpha. CK1alpha and GSK3beta can phosphorylate betacatenin at its N-terminus, inducing its ubiquitination by E3 ubiguitin ligase beta TrCP and its degradation in the proteasome (215, 216).

GSK3beta can strongly influence the BMP canonical pathway by phosphorylating the linker domain of Smad1/5 (Figure 7), leading to Smad1/5 ubiquitination and subsequent proteasomal degradation (207, 213, 217). The canonical Wnt pathway can also control angiogenesis during embryonic development by stopping the progression of the cell cycle via crosstalk with the Notch pathway (218).



Figure 7. Crosstalk between BMP-9 and the Notch, Wnt, and VEcadherin signaling pathways, adapted with permission from (53). [The figure was created using Servier Medical Art. https://smart.servier. com.].

4.3.2. Notch pathway

The Notch pathway plays a key role in angiogenesis by favoring stalk ECs involved in the sprouting step (218). It was also recently found to be involved in the endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition, a phenomenon observed during embryonic cardiogenesis and atherosclerosis progression (126, 219, 220). Signaling via the Notch pathway is initiated in cells by the activation of transmembrane Notch receptors (Notch 1-4) by specific membrane-bound Delta-like (DII-1, DII-3, DII-4) and Jagged (Jagged-1, Jagged-2) ligands. Dll and Jagged ligands can also initiate signaling via the Notch pathway in neighboring cells by transactivating their transmembrane receptors, leading to the release of the NICD due to receptor cleavage by gamma-secretase complexes (221). NICD is then translocated to the nucleus where it promotes the expression of targeting genes of the hairy enhancer of split (Hes)/Hairy-related (Hey) family or the gene encoding decoy receptor VEGFR1 in ECs. In contrast, the Notch pathway can also induce a downregulation of VEGFR2 and VEGFR3 gene expression in stalk ECs, blocking VEGF signaling (222-225).

Interestingly, the number of DII ligands/ Notch receptors expressed by ECs changes during inflammation. For example, the expression of DII4 by ECs is involved in communication between ECs and macrophages (226). DII4 and Notch1 act in synergy with BMP-9 to control vascular homeostasis, especially EC quiescence (Figure 6) (227). Laminar shear stress can also influence the expression of DII4 and its Notch transmembrane receptor, increasing the nuclear translocation of NICD in ECs (210). In addition, a non-canonical Notch pathway was recently discovered in ECs that uses the transmembrane domain of Notch to regulate AJ and EC permeability (228).

5. ROLE OF BONE MORPHOGENETIC PRO-TEINS IN VASCULAR HOMEOSTASIS

BMPs such BMP-2, BMP-4, BMP-9, and BMP-10 can affect the survival, proliferation, and function of ECs (12, 19, 229-231). In the present review, we focus on the effect of BMP-9 on EC function since there is ample evidence of its effects on vascular homeostasis (Table 1) (18, 20, 232-236).

5.1. Effect of BMP-9 on EC proliferation

BMP-9 is mainly synthetized in the liver by hepatocytes and intrahepatic biliary epithelial cells, approximately 60% of which circulate in an active form in blood plasma (14). Its EC_{50} for Smad1/5/8 activation, as measured by the expression of ID1 promoter-derived (BRE), is as low as 50 pg/mL (2 pM). Healthy flow shear stress (12 dynes/cm2) can reduce the EC_{50} to 3.5 pg/mL (25, 185). In addition, BMP-9 can induce the phosphorylation of both Smad1 and Smad2 in HPAEC, HAEC, and HMEC-1 cells (175). Despite the fact that BMP-9 and BMP-10 share sequence homology, BMP-10 circulates in blood plasma in an inactivated form (206, 237).

In addition, many studies have suggested that BMP-9 does not act in the same way on cells as BMPs from other subgroups (13, 14, 156, 238). For example, BMP-9, but not BMP-2 and BMP-4, is able to significantly induce ET-1 in HPAECs (176, 177). ET-1 is a potent peptide involved in the process of blood vessel narrowing and vascular remodeling (177, 239).

Yoshimatsu *et al.* reported that 65% of the decrease in HDLEC proliferation after 48 h can be attributed to a BMP-9 treatment (1 ng/mL), suggesting that BMP-9 has an inhibitory effect on the formation of new lymphatic vessels (240). On the other hand, blocking BMP-9 (10 ng/mL) with the recombinant human ALK-1 extracellular domain/Fc (ALK-1ecd) increases the proliferation of HMVEC-d cells (185). The influence of BMP-9 on EC proliferation appears to depend on the type II receptors involved. BMP-9 inhibits DNA synthesis in HPAECs by binding to ALK1 and BMPRII receptors, while blocking the type II receptor ActR-II by siRNA transfection does not alter the ability of BMP-9 to inhibit growth (175).

5.2. Effect of BMP-9 on vessel formation and sprouting

The capacity of ECs to form new vessels following a treatment with VEGF can be altered by BMP-9 (17, 18, 184). For example, 7-day parallel stimulations with BMP-9 (100 ng/mL) and VEGF (50 ng/mL) in *ex vivo* mouse fetus models show that BMP-9 inhibits vascularization (17).

Table 1.	BMP-9/EC interaction	ons: cell proliferatior	n, angiogenesis.	and inflammation
		onio. Con promorador	i, angiogonooio,	and minumation

EC Function	Treatment	System Type	Cell / Specie	Method Highlights	Effect of Treatment	Other Observations	References
Proliferation	BMP-9 (10 ng/mL, 48 h)	in vitro	HMVEC-d	5% FBS	BMP-9 - Proliferation compared to control		(185)
	BMP-9 (1 ng/ml, 48 h) + VEGF (30 ng/ mL, 48 h)	in vitro	MESEC	Serum-free	BMP-9 + VEGF → Proliferation compared to VEGF alone	BMP-9 + VEGF → Pro-angiogenic ↑mRNA coding VEGFR2, Tie2, VEGF, compared to VEGF alone in mouse embryonic stem cells	(19)
	BMP-9 (1 ng/ml, 48 h) + VEGF (30 ng/ mL, 48 h) + ALK-1-Fc (30 ng/mL, 48 h)	in vitro	MESEC	Serum-free	BMP-9 + ALK-1-Fc + VEGF Proliferation compared to BMP-9 + VEGF		(19)
	BMP-9 (10 ng/mL, 72 h) + bFGF (30 ng/mL, 72 h)	in vitro	BAEC	Serum-free	BMP-9 + bFGF Proliferation compared to bFGF alone		(17)
Migration	BMP-9 (10 ng/mL, 24 h) +/- bFGF (30 ng/mL, 24 h)	in vitro	BAEC		BMP-9 - Migration compared to bFGF		(17)
	BMP-9 (10 ng/mL, 48 h)	in vitro	HMVEC-d	0.5% FBS	BMP-9 - Migration compared to control		(185)
Migration	BMP-9- transduced cells vs. pWzl retrovirus treaded cells	in vitro	BMP-9- SVEC, WzI-SVEC	0.5% BSA, Coll coating	BMP-9-SVEC → Migration, compared to pWzI-SVEC with little BMP-9 mRNA expression	BMP-9 (5 ng/ mL, 24 h) - activation of gene encoding E-selectin in HMVEC-d, compared to control	(233)
	BMP-9 (2 ng/mL, 168 h), +/- control Fc protein (20 μg/ ml, 168 h)	ex vivo	Mice & MS1 EC	Serum-free, Matrigel	BMP-9 - Migration, compared to control Fc protein		(246)
Sprouting	BMP-9 (10 ng/mL, 144 h) + VEGF (25 ng/mL, 144 h)	in vitro	HUVEC	2% FBS, 3D fibrin gel	BMP-9 + VEGF Sprouting compared to VEGF alone		(184)
	anti-BMP-9 (RAP-041)	in vitro	HUVEC	Complete medium+ 0.1% methylcellulose, Coll I	anti-BMP-9 had no effect on sprouting, compared to control		(246)
	anti-BMP-9 (RAP-041) + VEGF-A (50 ng/mL)	in vitro	HUVEC	Complete medium + 0.1% methylcellulose, Coll I	anti-BMP-9 + VEGF-A Sprouting, compared to VEGF-A alone		(246)
	anti-BMP-9 (18h) + VEGF (50 ng/ ml, 18h)	in vitro	HUVEC	EGM2 + 2% FCS + 0.1% methylcellulose, Coll I	anti-BMP-9 + VEGF - Sprouting, compared to VEGF alone	anti-hALK-1 (40 µg/ mL, 18 h) + VEGF ↓HUVEC sprout lengths, compared to VEGF alone	(247)
	BMP-9 (0.5 mg/mL, 16 h)	in vivo	Postnatal mice		BMP-9 - Hyper- sprouting compared to control		(184)

Cord formation	anti-BMP-9 (RAP-041, 10 μg/mL, 16 h)	in vitro	HUVEC	4% FBS, Matrigel plug	anti-BMP-9 - Cord formation, compared to control	(246)
Angiogenesis	BMP-9 (100 ng/mL, 168 h)	ex vivo	Metatarsals of mouse foetuses		BMP-9 - Angiogenesis compared to control	(17)
	BMP-9 (100 ng/mL, 168 h) + VEGF (50 ng/mL, 168 h)	ex vivo	Metatarsals of mouse foetuses		BMP-9 + VEGF Angiogenesis compared to VEGF alone	(17)
	BMP-9 (4 ng/mL, 48 h)	ex vivo	Mouse embryos		BMP-9 → Angiogenesis compared to control	(19)
	Endo-MO (blocking ENG translation, 5 ng/nL, 48 h)	in vivo	Zebrafish embryos		Endo-MO Angiogenesis compared to control	(20)
	BMP-9 (55 ng, 24 h)	in vivo	Chick embryos		BMP-9 - Angiogenesis compared to control	(232)
	BMP-9 (20 ng, 168 h) +/- FGF-2 (200 ng, 168 h)	in vivo	Balb-C mice		BMP-9 Angiogenesis compared to FGF-2	(232)
	BMP-9 (10 ng/mL, 168 h) + FGF-2 (1 μg/mL, 168 h)	in vivo	BALB/c mice	Matrigel	BMP-9 + FGF-2 → Angiogenesis compared to FGF-2 alone	(19)
	BMP-9 (BMP-9 encoding lentivirus, 35 days)	in vivo	BALB/c nude mice	Subcutaneously inoculation of BxPC3 human pancreatic adenocarcinoma cells, infected with lentiviruses encoding BMP-9 or GFP (control)	BMP-9 → Angiogenesis, compared to control	(19)
Angiogenesis	BMP-9 (adenoviral over- expression)	in vivo	Postnatal mice	BMP-9 adenovirus injection vs. control siRNA adenovirus injection	BMP-9 Angiogenesis compared to control	(184)
	BMP-9 (2 ng/mL, 168 h) +/- TGF-beta (2 ng/mL, 48 h)	in vivo	Mice	Subcutaneously injected Matrigel plugs	BMP-9 + TGF- beta had no effect on angiogenesis compared to control	(246)
	BMP-9 (2 ng/mL, 168 h) + TGF-beta (2 ng/mL, 48 h) +/- VEGF-A (300 ng/ mL, 168 h) +/- bFGF-2 (700 ng/mL, 168 h) +/- control Fc protein (20 µg/ ml, 168 h)	in vivo	Mice	Subcutaneously injected Matrigel plugs	BMP-9 + TGF-beta Angiogenesis compared to BMP-9 + TGF-beta + VEGF-A + bFGF-2 + control Fc	(246)

Inflammation	BMP-9 (5 ng/mL, 16 h) + TNF- alpha (0.05 ng/ mL, 4 h)	in vitro	HAEC BOEC		BMP-9 + TNF-alpha → Inflammation compared to TNF- alpha alone and control		(22)
	BMP-9 (5 ng/mL, 4 h)	in vitro	PAEC HMEC	Serum-free	BMP-9 - Inflammation compared to control	BMP-9 - IL-6 and MCP-1 gene expression	(124)
	BMP-9 (5 ng/mL, 16 h) + LPS (100 ng/mL, 4 h)	in vitro	BOEC HPAEC		BMP-9 + LPS → Inflammation compared to LPS alone and control		(243)
	ВМР-9 (50 µg/kg, 240 h)	in vivo	Rat pups	Hyperoxia	BMP-9 - Inflammation compared to control		(124)



Figure 8. Effect of BMP-9 on risk factor or inflammation involved in atherosclerosis, adapted with permission from (244). [The figure was created using Servier Medical Art. https://smart.servier.com.].

The anti-angiogenesis effect of BMP-9 on ECs has been reported in several studies (17, 20, 232, 241). Larrivee *et al.* reported a 9-fold decrease in the number of tip cells in mice retina 16 h after a BMP-9 (10 ng/ mL) treatment by intraocular injection (184). They also showed that VEGFR1 mRNA levels were 4-fold higher in HUVECs treated for 24 h with BMP-9 (10 ng/mL) and that there was a 0.5-fold decrease in VEGF-induced HUVEC tube formation, indicating that BMP-9 has an inhibitory effect on VEGF-mediated sprouting (184).

Tian *et al.* reported that the effect of BMP-9 on sprouting may also involve FN via an integrin alpha5 beta1/ENG/ALK1 complex (20). They used murine embryonic endothelial cells (MEEC+/+ ENG wild-type and -/- ENG knockout cells) cultured on FN (40 µg/mL) to show that Smad1/5 activation mediated by BMP-9 (2 ng/mL) is ENG-dependent (20). The results of this study suggest that the blockade of BMP-9/ENG signaling contributes to abnormal disrupted intersegmental vessel (ISV) sprouting. In the same way, when type I receptor ALK-1 expression is disrupted by small interfering RNA, the Smad1/5-mediated BMP-9 anti-angiogenic effect is blocked (175).

In contrast, Tachida *et al.* reported that BMP-9 (10 ng/mL) mediates the upregulation of pro-angiogenesis signaling (i.e., a 5-fold increase in HEY1 mRNA levels) in co-cultures of HASMCs and HAECs (242). However, the authors did not perform any experiments to determine whether there is an increase in angiogenesis.

5.3. Effect of BMP-9 on inflammation

BMP-9 influences the role of ECs in inflammation (Figure 8) (22, 124). Chen et al. reported that there is a downregulation of MCP-1 mRNA, which is involved in ECs monocyte recruitment, in HPAECs (~5 fold) and HMECs (~2 fold) in in vitro cultures following a BMP-9 treatment (5 ng/mL, 4 h) (124). Unlike the anti-inflammatory role of BMP-9 mentioned above, Mitrofan et al. reported that a pre-treatment with BMP-9 (5 ng/mL) 16 h prior to adding TNF-alpha (0.05 ng/mL for 4 h) upregulates the mRNA and protein levels of adhesion molecules (E-selectin, ICAM-1, VCAM-1) (22). The upregulation of the adhesion proteins was followed by an increase in monocyte recruitment (~1.6 fold) in HAECs. An increase in monocyte recruitment (~1.4 fold) has also been reported in BOECs (22). The discrepancy in the effect of BMP-9 on monocyte recruitment reported by Mitrofan et al. and Chen et al. may be related to the TNF-alpha used in the later study (22, 124). Appleby et al. also observed an increase (~2-fold) in neutrophil recruitment in BOECs and HPAECs following a pretreatment with BMP-9 (5 ng/mL, 16 h), although only when an endotoxin (LPS, 100 ng/mL, 4 h) was added to the cell culture (243).

5.4. Effect of BMP-9 on factors involved in atherosclerosis

The effect of many players involved in the development of atherosclerosis, ranging from risk factors to soluble cytokines, may also be influenced by BMP-9 (Figure 8). Akla et al. recently reported that an increase in D-glucose concentration (from 5 to 11 mM) can block the Smad 1/5 activation induced by BMP-9 (1 ng/mL) bound to type 1 receptor (ALK-1) (244). D-glucose at 11 mM also significantly reduced the expression of ALK-1 at the cell membrane. Interestingly, hyperglycemia had no effect on BMP-9/ ALK-1 signaling for BMP-9 concentration >1 ng/mL. Using C57BL/6J mice with or without induced diabetes mellitus (blood glucose >17 mM). Akla et al. also found that the concentration of BMP-9 in blood was similar in control and diabetic mice. In contrast, a decrease in circulating BMP-9 levels has been observed in the plasma of newly diagnosed Type 2 diabetes mellitus patients, and may be linked to insulin resistance (245). BMP-9 can also prevent hyperglycemia-induced vascular permeability as shown by Akla et al both in vitro (HUVECs with D-glucose at 25 mM) and in vivo (mouse model with induced diabetes mellitus) (244). Thus, BMP-9 signaling plays a crucial role in the regulation of glucose homeostasis and diabetes diseases and vice-versa, diabetes being a major risk factor for the development of atherosclerosis.

Furthermore, BMP-9 signaling appears to be associated with other major atherosclerosis risk factors and with atherosclerotic complications. For instance, in advanced lesions, fibrous cap formation in atherosclerotic plaques requires the formation of new vessels while BMP-9 can be an anti-angiogenic factor (123, 184). The inhibition of cap formation makes plaque less stable in complicated lesions (127, 128). Furthermore, the matrix calcification induced by VSMCs (also called calcification of VSMCs), a phenomenon involved in advanced atherosclerotic lesions, is intensified by *in vitro* BMP-9 treatments, further indicating that BMP-9 signaling is involved in the progression of atherosclerosis (26, 132).

6. CONCLUSION

Many studies have shown that BMP-9 markedly affects EC behavior, either directly or by regulating the effects of other factors such as VEGF. BMP-9 may thus have the capacity to influence the progression of atherosclerosis. During the genesis of atherosclerosis, BMP-9 combined with TNF-alpha may increase the expression of adhesion molecules

that facilitate leukocyte extravasation and, in turn, foam cell formation. BMP-9 may also regulate plaque development and growth by blocking angiogenesis. However, this anti-angiogenetic property can enhance the risk of plaque rupture in more advanced plaques. where BMP-9 may also promote VSMC calcification. These observations suggest that BMP-9 may play a complex role in the progression of atherosclerosis in the early and advanced stages. The involvement of BMP-9 in atherosclerosis needs to be investigated further using systems that study the effect of a combination of atherosclerosis-related factors. For instance. BMP-9 treatments in a dynamic system (WSS) of an EC/VSMC co-culture with a mixed FN/ Coll coating could pave the way for designing more effective in vitro models.

7. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors wish to thank Gene Bourgeau for editing the English text and O. Drevelle for his valuable advice and his help in preparing the figures. This review was made possible by Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC) grants to Leonie Rouleau (grant number 23816) and Nathalie Faucheux (grant number 298359).

8. REFERENCES

- S Chien: Mechanotransduction and endothelial cell homeostasis: the wisdom of the cell. *Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol.* 292, H1209-1224 (2007) DOI: 10.1152/ajpheart.01047.2006
- JG Betts, P Desaix, E Johnson, JE Johnson, O Korol, D Kruse, B Poe, JAWise, M Womble, KA Young: Human anatomy and physiology online free, *OpenStax* (cited 2018 Dec 2) Available from: https://openstax.org/details/ books/anatomy-and-physiology
- 3. JWE Moss, DP Ramji: Nutraceutical therapies for atherosclerosis. *Nat. Rev. Cardiol.* 13, 513-532 (2016) DOI: 10.1038/nrcardio.2016.103
- 4. C Michiels: Endothelial cell functions. *J. Cell. Physiol.* 196, 430-443 (2003) DOI: 10.1002/jcp.10333
- 5. R Ross, J Glomset, L Harker: Response to injury and atherogenesis. *Am. J. Pathol.* 86, 675-684 (1977)
- 6. V Kumar, AK Abbas, JC Aster: Robbins and Cotran Pathologic Basis of Disease, 7th Edition. *Elsevier* (2005)

- R Stocker, JF Keaney: Role of oxidative modifications in atherosclerosis. *Physiol. Rev.* 84, 1381-1478 (2004) DOI: 10.1152/physrev.00047.2003
- GK Hansson: Inflammation, atherosclerosis, and coronary artery disease. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 352, 1685-1695 (2005) DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra043430
- 9. World Health Organization: Cardiovascular diseases. *World Health Organization* (2017) (cited 2018 Dec 2) Available from: http://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cardiovascular-diseases-(cvds)
- Government of Canada, Statistics Canada: Leading causes of death, total population, by age group. *Statistics Canada*, Ottawa (Canada) (2017) (cited 2018 Dec 2) Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/ en/tv.action?pid=1310080101
- 11. Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada: The burden of heart failure. *Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada* (Canada) (2016) (cited 2018 Dec 11) Available from: https:// www.heartandstroke.ca/-/media/pdf-files/ canada/2017-heart-month/heartandstrokereportonhealth-2016.ashx?la=en&hash=91 708486C1BC014E24AB4E719B47AEEB8 C5EB93E
- LA Dyer, X Pi, C Patterson: The role of BMPs in endothelial cell function and dysfunction. *Trends Endocrinol. Metab. TEM* 25, 472-480 (2014) DOI: 10.1016/j.tem.2014.05.003
- MA Brown, Q Zhao, KA Baker, C Naik, C Chen, L Pukac, M Singh, T Tsareva, Y Parice, A Mahoney, V Roschke, I Sanyal, S Choe: Crystal structure of BMP-9 and functional interactions with pro-region and receptors. *J. Biol. Chem.* 280, 25111-25118 (2005) DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M503328200
- 14. M Bidart: BMP9 is produced by hepatocytes and circulates mainly in an active mature form complexed to its prodomain. *Cell. Mol. Life Sci. CMLS* 69, 313-324 (2012) DOI: 10.1007/s00018-011-0776-5 DOI: 10.1007/s00018-011-0751-1
- 15. AJ Yurdagul, J Green, P Albert, MC McInnis, AP Mazar, AW Orr: alpha5beta1 integrin signaling mediates oxidized low-density lipoprotein-induced inflammation and early

atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 34, 1362-1373 (2014) DOI: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.303863

- 16. AW Griffioen, G Molema: Angiogenesis: potentials for pharmacologic intervention in the treatment of cancer, cardiovascular diseases, and chronic inflammation. *Pharmacol. Rev.* 52, 237-268 (2000)
- M Scharpfenecker, M van Dinther, Z Liu, RL van Bezooijen, Q Zhao, L Pukac, CW Lowik, P ten Dijke: BMP-9 signals via ALK1 and inhibits bFGF-induced endothelial cell proliferation and VEGF-stimulated angiogenesis. *J. Cell Sci.* 120, 964-972 (2007) DOI: 10.1242/jcs.002949
- L David, J-J Feige, S Bailly: Emerging role of bone morphogenetic proteins in angiogenesis. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev.* 20, 203-212 (2009) DOI: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2009.05.001
- Y Suzuki, N Ohga, Y Morishita, K Hida, K Miyazono, T Watabe: BMP-9 induces proliferation of multiple types of endothelial cells in vitro and in vivo. *J. Cell Sci.* 123, 1684-1692 (2010) DOI: 10.1242/jcs.061556
- H Tian, K Mythreye, C Golzio, N Katsanis, GC Blobe: Endoglin mediates fibronectin/ alpha5beta1 integrin and TGF-beta pathway crosstalk in endothelial cells. *EMBO J.* 31, 3885-3900 (2012) DOI: 10.1038/emboj.2012.246
- J Xu, D Zhu, S Sonoda, S He, C Spee, SJ Ryan, DR Hinton: Over-expression of BMP4 inhibits experimental choroidal neovascularization by modulating VEGF and MMP-9. *Angiogenesis* 15, 213-227 (2012) DOI: 10.1007/s10456-012-9254-4
- CG Mitrofan, SL Appleby, GB Nash, Z Mallat, ER Chilvers, PD Upton, NW Morrell: Bone morphogenetic protein 9 (BMP9) and BMP10 enhance tumor necrosis factoralpha-induced monocyte recruitment to the vascular endothelium mainly via activin receptor-like kinase 2. J. Biol. Chem. 292, 13714-13726 (2017) DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M117.778506
- 23. H Schnittler, M Taha, MO Schnittler, AA Taha, N Lindemann, J Seebach: Actin filament

dynamics and endothelial cell junctions: the Ying and Yang between stabilization and motion. *Cell Tissue Res.* 355, 529-543 (2014) DOI: 10.1007/s00441-014-1856-2

- YS Chatzizisis, AU Coskun, M Jonas, ER Edelman, CL Feldman, PH Stone: Role of Endothelial Shear Stress in the Natural History of Coronary Atherosclerosis and Vascular Remodeling: Molecular, Cellular, and Vascular Behavior. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 49, 2379-2393 (2007) DOI: 10.1016/j.jacc.2007.02.059
- 25. N Baeyens, B Larrivee, R Ola, B Hayward-Piatkowskyi, A Dubrac, B Huang, TD Ross, BG Coon, E Min, M Tsarfati, H Tong, A Eichmann, MA Schwartz: Defective fluid shear stress mechanotransduction mediates hereditary hemorrhagic telangiectasia. *J. Cell Biol.* 214, 807-816 (2016) DOI: 10.1083/jcb.201603106
- D Zhu, NCW Mackenzie, CM Shanahan, RC Shroff, C Farquharson, VE MacRae: BMP-9 regulates the osteoblastic differentiation and calcification of vascular smooth muscle cells through an ALK1 mediated pathway. *J. Cell. Mol. Med.* 19, 165-174 (2015) DOI: 10.1111/jcmm.12373
- 27. MG Lampugnani, M Resnati, E Dejana, PC Marchisio: The role of integrins in the maintenance of endothelial monolayer integrity. *J. Cell Biol.* 112, 479-490 (1991) DOI: 10.1083/jcb.112.3.479
- Z Xiao, Z Zhang, V Ranjan, SL Diamond: Shear stress induction of the endothelial nitric oxide synthase gene is calciumdependent but not calcium-activated. *J. Cell. Physiol.* 171, 205-211 (1997) DOI: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-4652(199705)171:2< 205::AID-JCP11>3.0.CO;2-C
- 29. JB Wheeler, JA Jones, JS Ikonomidis: 13 - Aortic extra cellular matrix (ECM) remodeling. in Cardiac Regeneration and Repair (eds. R-K Li, RD Weisel) 315–349 (Woodhead Publishing, 2014) DOI: 10.1533/9780857096715.3.315
- J Xu, G-P Shi: Vascular wall extracellular matrix proteins and vascular diseases. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta BBA - Mol. Basis Dis.* 1842, 2106-2119 (2014) DOI: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2014.07.008
- 31. T Ushiki: Collagen fibers, reticular fibers and elastic fibers. A comprehensive understanding

from a morphological viewpoint. *Arch. Histol. Cytol.* 65, 109-126 (2002) DOI: 10.1679/aohc.65.109

- 32. TD Pollard, W.C. Earnshaw, J. Lippincott-Schwartz, G. Johnson: Cell Biology International Edition. *Elsevier Health Sciences* (2016)
- A Yurdagul, A Finney, MD Woolard, AW Orr: The Arterial Microenvironment: The Where and Why of Atherosclerosis. *Biochem. J.* 473, 1281-1295 (2016) DOI: 10.1042/BJ20150844
- O Traub, BC Berk: Laminar shear stress: mechanisms by which endothelial cells transduce an atheroprotective force. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 18, 677-685 (1998) DOI: 10.1161/01.ATV.18.5.677
- E Tzima, M Irani-Tehrani, WB Kiosses, E Dejana, DA Schultz, B Engelhardt, G Cao, H DeLisser, MA Schwartz: A mechanosensory complex that mediates the endothelial cell response to fluid shear stress. *Nature* 437, 426-431 (2005) DOI: 10.1038/nature03952
- T Yang, P Lee, D Lee, W Wang, S Wei, C Lee, J Chiu: Differential regulations of fibronectin and laminin in Smad2 activation in vascular endothelial cells in response to disturbed flow. *J. Biomed. Sci.* 25, (2018) DOI: 10.1186/s12929-017-0402-4
- E Dejana, M Raiteri, M Resnati, MG Lampugnani: Endothelial integrins and their role in maintaining the integrity of the vessel wall. *Kidney Int.* 43, 61-65 (1993) DOI: 10.1038/ki.1993.11
- F Caiado, S Dias: Endothelial progenitor cells and integrins: adhesive needs. *Fibrogenesis Tissue Repair* 5, 4 (2012) DOI: 10.1186/1755-1536-5-4
- 39. RO Hynes, AT Destree: Relationships between fibronectin (LETS protein) and actin. *Cell* 15, 875-886 (1978) DOI: 10.1016/0092-8674(78)90272-6
- KR Legate, E Monta-ez, O Kudlacek, R Fussler: ILK, PINCH and parvin: the tIPP of integrin signalling. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 7, 20-31 (2006) DOI: 10.1038/nrm1789
- 41. M Alexander, G Bendas: The Role of Adhesion Receptors in Melanoma

Metastasis and Therapeutic Intervention Thereof, Research on Melanoma - A Glimpse into Current Directions and Future Trends, Prof. M. Murph (Ed.) (2011)

- 42. T Feng, H Yu, Q Xia, Y Ma, H Yin, Y Shen, X Liu: Cross-talk mechanism between endothelial cells and hepatocellular carcinoma cells via growth factors and integrin pathway promotes tumor angiogenesis and cell migration. *Oncotarget* 8, 69577-69593 (2017) DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.18632
- A Giordano, S Romano, N Corcione, G Frati, GB Zoccai, P Ferraro, S Messina, S Ottolini, MF Romano: Tirofiban Positively Regulates beta1 Integrin and Favours Endothelial Cell Growth on Polylactic Acid Biopolymer Vascular Scaffold (BVS). *J Cardiovasc. Transl. Res.* 11, 201-209 (2018) DOI: 10.1007/s12265-018-9805-1
- W Chen, C Chung, W Lu, M Wu, P Chou, J Yen, Y Laie, G Wang, S Liu, J Cheng, Y Wu, H Yeh, L Wang, S Wang: BMP-2 induces angiogenesis by provoking integrin alpha6 expression in human endothelial progenitor cells. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 150, 256-266 (2018) DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2018.02.021
- 45. RO Hynes: The emergence of integrins: a personal and historical perspective. *Matrix Biol. J. Int. Soc. Matrix Biol.* 23, 333-340 (2004) DOI: 10.1016/j.matbio.2004.08.001
- SK Mitra, DA Hanson, DD Schlaepfer: Focal adhesion kinase: in command and control of cell motility. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 6, 56-68 (2005) DOI: 10.1038/nrm1549
- AMM Thinn, Z Wang, J Zhu: The membranedistal regions of integrin alpha cytoplasmic domains contribute differently to integrin inside-out activation. *Sci. Rep.* 8, 5067 (2018) DOI: 10.1038/s41598-018-23444-w
- 48. J Eyckmans, T Boudou, X Yu, CS Chen: A Hitchhiker's Guide to Mechanobiology. *Dev. Cell* 21, 35-47 (2011) DOI: 10.1016/j.devcel.2011.06.015
- 49. AP Gilmore, K Burridge: Molecular mechanisms for focal adhesion assembly through regulation of protein-protein interactions. *Structure* 4, 647-651 (1996) DOI: 10.1016/S0969-2126(96)00069-X

- 50. MA Schwartz: Integrins and Extracellular Matrix in Mechanotransduction. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 2, (2010) DOI: 10.1101/cshperspect.a005066
- 51. S Etienne-Manneville, A Hall: Rho GTPases in cell biology. *Nature* 420, 629-635 (2002) DOI: 10.1038/nature01148
- JR Gamble, JM Harlan, SJ Klebanoff, MA Vadas: Stimulation of the adherence of neutrophils to umbilical vein endothelium by human recombinant tumor necrosis factor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U. S. A. 82, 8667-8671 (1985) DOI: 10.1073/pnas.82.24.8667
- S Beauvais, O Drevelle, J Jann, M-A Lauzon, M Foruzanmehr, G Grenier, S Roux, N Faucheux: Interactions between bone cells and biomaterials: An update. *Front Biosci.* 8, 227-63 (2016) DOI: 10.2741/s460
- K Gelse, E Poschl, T Aigner: Collagens-structure, function, and biosynthesis. *Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev.* 55, 1531-1546 (2003) DOI: 10.1016/j.addr.2003.08.002
- 55. R Kalluri: Basement membranes: structure, assembly and role in tumour angiogenesis. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 3, 422-433 (2003) DOI: 10.1038/nrc1094
- 56. PD Yurchenco: Basement membranes: cell scaffoldings and signaling platforms. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 3, (2011) DOI: 10.1101/cshperspect.a004911
- B Voss, J Rauterberg: Localization of collagen types I, III, IV and V, fibronectin and laminin in human arteries by the indirect immunofluorescence method. *Pathol. Res. Pract.* 181, 568-575 (1986) DOI: 10.1016/S0344-0338(86)80151-0
- RA Proctor: Fibronectin: A Brief Overview of Its Structure, Function, and Physiology. *Rev. Infect. Dis.* 9, S317-S321 (1987) DOI: 10.1093/clinids/9.Supplement_4.S317
- 59. AJ Zollinger, ML Smith: Fibronectin, the extracellular glue. *Matrix Biol. J. Int. Soc. Matrix Biol.* 60-61, 27-37 (2017) DOI: 10.1016/j.matbio.2016.07.011
- 60. EC Williams, PA Janmey, JD Ferry, DF Mosher: Conformational states of fibronectin. Effects of pH, ionic strength, and

collagen binding. *J. Biol. Chem.* 257, 14973-14978 (1982)

- 61. RO Hynes: Fibronectins. (Springer, 1990)
- 62. CA Sevilla, D Dalecki, DC Hocking: Regional Fibronectin and Collagen Fibril Co-Assembly Directs Cell Proliferation and Microtissue Morphology. *PLOS ONE* 8, e77316 (2013) DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0077316
- MK Magnusson, DF Mosher: Fibronectin: structure, assembly, and cardiovascular implications. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 18, 1363-1370 (1998) DOI: 10.1161/01.ATV.18.9.1363
- 64. A Krammer, D Craig, WE Thomas, K Schulten, V Vogel: A structural model for force regulated integrin binding to fibronectin's RGD-synergy site. *Matrix Biol. J. Int. Soc. Matrix Biol.* 21, 139-147 (2002) DOI: 10.1016/S0945-053X(01)00197-4
- DS Grant, HK Kleinman, GR Martin: The Role of Basement Membranes in Vascular Development. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 588, 61-72 (1990)
 DOI: 10.1126/science.1699276
 DOI: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1990.tb13197.x
- 66. SE Stabenfeldt, AC Brown, TH Barker: Engineering ECM Complexity into Biomaterials for Directing Cell Fate. *Biomater. Stem Cell Niche* 1-18 (2010)
- 67. ME Marquis, E Lord, E Bergeron, O Drevelle, H Park, F Cabana, H Senta, N Faucheux: Bone cells-biomaterials interactions. *Front. Biosci. Landmark Ed.* 14, 1023-1067 (2009) DOI: 10.2741/3293
- E Zamir, M Katz, P Posen, N Erez, KM Yamada, B Katz, S Lin, DC Lin, A Bershadsky, Z Kam, B Geiger: Dynamics and segregation of cell-matrix adhesions in cultured fibroblasts. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 2, 191-196 (2000) DOI: 10.1038/35008607
- 69. KM Aguirre, RJ McCormick, JE Schwarzbauer: Fibronectin self-association is mediated by complementary sites within the amino-terminal one-third of the molecule. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269, 27863-27868 (1994)
- 70. B Cseh, S Fernandez-Sauze, D Grall, S Schaub, E Doma, E van Obberghen-Schilling: Autocrine fibronectin directs matrix

assembly and crosstalk between cell-matrix and cell-cell adhesion in vascular endothelial cells. *J. Cell Sci.* 123, 3989-3999 (2010) DOI: 10.1242/jcs.073346

- 71. I Raitman, ML Huang, SA Williams, B Friedmana, K Godula, JE Schwarzbauer: Heparin-fibronectin interactions in the development of extracellular matrix insolubility. *Matrix Biol. J. Int. Soc. Matrix Biol.* 67, 107-122 (2018) DOI: 10.1016/j.matbio.2017.11.012
- B Brodsky, AV Persikov: Molecular structure of the collagen triple helix. *Adv. Protein Chem.* 70, 301-339 (2005) DOI: 10.1016/S0065-3233(05)70009-7
- GA Di Lullo, SM Sweeney, J Korkko, L Ala-Kokko, JD San Antonio: Mapping the ligand-binding sites and disease-associated mutations on the most abundant protein in the human, type I collagen. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277, 4223-4231 (2002) DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M110709200
- 74. E livanainen, V-M. Kahari, J Heino, K Elenius: Endothelial cell-matrix interactions. *Microsc. Res. Tech.* 60, 13-22 (2003) DOI: 10.1002/jemt.10238
- MC Whelan, DR Senger: Collagen I initiates endothelial cell morphogenesis by inducing actin polymerization through suppression of cyclic AMP and protein kinase A. J. Biol. Chem. 278, 327-334 (2003) DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M207554200
- 76. S Rother, VD Galiazzo, D Kilian, KM Fiebig, J Becher, S Moeller, U Hempel, M Schnabelrauch, J Waltenberger, D Scharnweber, V Hintze: Hyaluronan/ Collagen Hydrogels with Sulfated Hyaluronan for Improved Repair of Vascularized Tissue Tune the Binding of Proteins and Promote Endothelial Cell Growth. *Macromol. Biosci.* 17 (2017) DOI: 10.1002/mabi.201700154
- 77. C Johnson, ZS Galis: Matrix Metalloproteinase-2 and -9 Differentially Regulate Smooth Muscle Cell Migration and Cell-Mediated Collagen Organization. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 24, 54-60 (2004) DOI: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000100402.69997.C3
- 78. WA Muller: Getting Leukocytes to the Site of Inflammation. *Vet. Pathol.* 50, 7-22 (2013) DOI: 10.1177/0300985812469883

- 79. E Dejana, F Orsenigo, MG Lampugnani: The role of adherens junctions and VE-cadherin in the control of vascular permeability. *J. Cell Sci.* 121, 2115-2122 (2008) DOI: 10.1242/jcs.017897
- ES Wittchen: Endothelial signaling in paracellular and transcellular leukocyte transmigration. *Front. Biosci. J. Virtual Libr.* 14, 2522-2545 (2009) DOI: 10.2741/3395
- G Charras, AS Yap: Tensile Forces and Mechanotransduction at Cell-Cell Junctions. *Curr. Biol.* CB 28, R445-R457 (2018) DOI: 10.1016/j.cub.2018.02.003
- S Azzi, JK Hebda, J Gavard: Vascular permeability and drug delivery in cancers. *Front Oncol.* 15, 3-211 (2013) DOI: 10.3389%2Ffonc.2013.00211
- E Dejana: Endothelial cell-cell junctions: happy together. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 5, 261-270 (2004) DOI: 10.1038/nrm1357
- AE Daniel: Endothelial junction regulation: a prerequisite for leukocytes crossing the vessel wall. *J. Innate Immun.* 5, 324-335 (2013) DOI: 10.1159/000348828
- 85. MG Lampugnani, E Dejana, C Giampietro: Vascular Endothelial (VE)-Cadherin, Endothelial Adherens Junctions, and Vascular Disease. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 10, (2018) DOI: 10.1101/cshperspect.a029322
- 86. F Neto, A Klaus-Bergmann, YT Ong, S Alt, AC Vion, A Szymborska, JR Carvalho, I Hollfinger, E Bartels-Klein, CA Franco, M Potente, H Gerhardt: YAP and TAZ regulate adherens junction dynamics and endothelial cell distribution during vascular development. *eLife* 7, e31037 (2018) DOI: 10.7554/eLife.31037
- 87. YA Komarova, K Kruse, D Mehta, AB Malik: Protein Interactions at Endothelial Junctions and Signaling Mechanisms Regulating Endothelial Permeability. *Circ. Res.* (2017) DOI: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.117.310647 DOI: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.306534
- 88. MY Radeva, J Waschke: Mind the gap: mechanisms regulating the endothelial barrier. *Acta Physiol. Oxf. Engl.* 222 (2018)

- J Willems, E Bruyneel, V Noe, H Slegers, A Zwijsen, RM Mege, M Mareel: Cadherindependent cell aggregation is affected by decapeptide derived from rat extracellular super-oxide dismutase. *FEBS Lett.* 363, 289-292 (1995) DOI: 10.1016/0014-5793(95)00334-6
- M Yulis, DHM Kusters, A Nusrat: Cadherins: cellular adhesive molecules serving as signalling mediators. *J. Physiol.* 596, 3883-3898 (2018) DOI: 10.1113/JP275328
- D Vestweber: VE-cadherin: the major endothelial adhesion molecule controlling cellular junctions and blood vessel formation. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 28, 223-232 (2008) DOI: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.107.158014
- M Giannotta, M Trani, E Dejana: VE-cadherin and endothelial adherens junctions: active guardians of vascular integrity. *Dev. Cell* 26, 441-454 (2013) DOI: 10.1016/j.devcel.2013.08.020
- MG Lampugnani, M Corada, P Andriopoulou, S Esser, W Risau, E Dejana: Cell confluence regulates tyrosine phosphorylation of adherens junction components in endothelial cells. *J. Cell Sci.* 110 (Pt 17), 2065-2077 (1997)
- 94. JSY Lee, AI Gotlieb: Microtubule-actin interactions may regulate endothelial integrity and repair. *Cardiovasc. Pathol. Off. J. Soc. Cardiovasc. Pathol.* 11, 135-140 (2002) DOI: 10.1016/S1054-8807(01)00080-1
- 95. MG Lampugnani: Endothelial adherens junctions and the actin cytoskeleton: an 'infinity net'? *J. Biol.* 9, 16 (2010) DOI: 10.1186/jbiol232
- 96. A Abu Taha, H-J Schnittler: Dynamics between actin and the VE-cadherin/ catenin complex: novel aspects of the ARP2/3 complex in regulation of endothelial junctions. *Cell Adhes. Migr.* 8, 125-135 (2014) DOI: 10.4161/cam.28243
- 97. S Esser, MG Lampugnani, M Corada, E Dejana, W Risau: Vascular endothelial growth factor induces VE-cadherin tyrosine phosphorylation in endothelial cells. *J. Cell Sci.* 111 (Pt 13), 1853-1865 (1998)

- 98. DJ Angelini, SN Hyun, DN Grigoryev, P Garg, P Gong, IS Singh, A Passaniti, JD Hasday, SE Goldblum: TNF-alpha increases tyrosine phosphorylation of vascular endothelial cadherin and opens the paracellular pathway through fyn activation in human lung endothelia. *Am. J. Physiol.-Lung Cell. Mol. Physiol.* 291, L1232-L1245 (2006) DOI: 10.1152/ajplung.00109.2006
- 99. SD Funk, A Yurdagul, AW Orr: Hyperglycemia and endothelial dysfunction in atherosclerosis: lessons from type 1 diabetes. *Int. J. Vasc. Med.* 2012, 569654 (2012) DOI: 10.1155/2012/569654
- 100. N Prasain, T Stevens: The actin cytoskeleton in endothelial cell phenotypes. *Microvasc. Res.* 77, 53-63 (2009) DOI: 10.1016/j.mvr.2008.09.012
- 101. L Rami, PAuguste, NB Thebaud, R Bareille, R Daculsi, J Ripoche, L Bordenave: IQ Domain GTPase-Activating Protein 1 is Involved in Shear Stress-Induced Progenitor-Derived Endothelial Cell Alignment. *PLOS ONE* 8, e79919 (2013) DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0079919
- 102. DE Conway, BG Coon, M Budatha, PT Arsenovic, F Orsenigo, F Wessel, J Zhang, Z Zhuang, E Dejana, D Vestweber, MA Schwartz: VE-Cadherin Phosphorylation Regulates Endothelial Fluid Shear Stress Responses through the Polarity Protein LGN. *Curr. Biol. CB* 27, 2219-2225.e5 (2017) DOI: 10.1016/j.cub.2017.06.020 DOI: 10.1016/j.cub.2017.08.064
- 103. DC Rijken, HR Lijnen: New insights into the molecular mechanisms of the fibrinolytic system. *J. Thromb. Haemost. JTH* 7, 4-13 (2009) DOI: 10.1111/j.1538-7836.2008.03220.x
- 104. EM Conway, RD Rosenberg: Tumor necrosis factor suppresses transcription of the thrombomodulin gene in endothelial cells. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 8, 5588-5592 (1988) DOI: 10.1128/MCB.8.12.5588
- 105. VT Turitto, HJ Weiss, HR Baumgartner: Platelet interaction with rabbit subendothelium in von Willebrand's disease: altered thrombus formation distinct from defective platelet adhesion. *J. Clin. Invest.* 74, 1730-1741 (1984) DOI: 10.1172/JCI111591

- 106. AB Federici, R Bader, S Pagani, ML Colibretti, L De Marco, PM Mannucci: Binding of von Willebrand factor to glycoproteins Ib and IIb/ IIIa complex: affinity is related to multimeric size. Br. J. Haematol. 73, 93-99 (1989) DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2141.1989.tb00226.x
- 107. R Hattori, KK Hamilton, RD Fugate, RP McEver, PJ Sims: Stimulated secretion of endothelial von Willebrand factor is accompanied by rapid redistribution to the cell surface of the intracellular granule membrane protein GMP-140. *J. Biol. Chem.* 264, 7768-7771 (1989)
- 108. F Peyvandi, I Garagiola, L Baronciani: Role of von Willebrand factor in the haemostasis. *Blood Transfus.* 9, s3-s8 (2011)
- 109. GM Rubanyi: The role of endothelium in cardiovascular homeostasis and diseases. *J. Cardiovasc. Pharmacol.* 22 Suppl 4, S1-14 (1993) DOI: 10.1097/00005344-199322004-00002
- 110. WC Ling, YS Lau, DD Murugan, PM Vanhoutte, MR Mustafa: Sodium nitrite causes relaxation of the isolated rat aorta: By stimulating both endothelial NO synthase and activating soluble guanylyl cyclase in vascular smooth muscle. *Vascul. Pharmacol.* 74, 87-92 (2015) DOI: 10.1016/j.vph.2015.05.014
- 111. AE Daniel, JD van Buul: Endothelial junction regulation: a prerequisite for leukocytes crossing the vessel wall. *J. Innate Immun.* 5, 324-335 (2013) DOI: 10.1159/000348828
- 112. LA Hardy, TA Booth, EK Lau, TM Handel, S Ali, JA Kirby: Examination of MCP-1 (CCL2) partitioning and presentation during transendothelial leukocyte migration. *Lab. Invest.* 84, 81-90 (2004) DOI: 10.1038/labinvest.3700007
- 113. DE Conway, MA Schwartz: Mechanotransduction of shear stress occurs through changes in VE-cadherin and PECAM-1 tension: implications for cell migration. *Cell Adhes. Migr.* 9, 335-339 (2015) DOI: 10.4161/19336918.2014.968498
- 114. TH Adair, J-P Montani: Angiogenesis. Morgan & Claypool Life Sciences (2010)
- 115. S Shoeibi, P Mozdziak, S Mohammadi: Important signals regulating coronary artery

angiogenesis. Microvasc. Res. 117, 1-9 (2018)DOI: 10.1016/j.mvr.2017.12.002

- 116. LLamalice, FLe Boeuf, HJacques; Endothelial Cell Migration During Angiogenesis. Circ. Res. 100, 782-794 (2007) DOI: 10.1161/01.RES.0000259593.07661.1e
- 117. DG Binion, J Heidemann, MS Li, VM Nelson, MF Otterson, P Rafiee: Vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 expression in human intestinal microvascular endothelial cells is regulated by PI 3-kinase/Akt/MAPK/ NF-kappaB: inhibitory role of curcumin. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 297, G259-268 (2009)

DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00087.2009

- 118. H Gerhardt, M Golding, M Fruttiger, C Ruhrberg, A Lundkvist, A Abramsson, M Jeltsch, C Mitchell, K Alitalo, D Shima, C Betsholtz: VEGF guides angiogenic sprouting utilizing endothelial tip cell filopodia. J. Cell Biol. 161, 1163-1177 (2003) DOI: 10.1083/jcb.200302047
- 119. B Larrivee, C Freitas, S Suchting, I Brunet, A Eichmann: Guidance of vascular development: lessons from the nervous system. Circ. Res. 104, 428-441 (2009) DOI: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108.188144
- 120. SP Herbert, DYR Stainier: Molecular control of endothelial cell behaviour during blood vessel morphogenesis. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 12, 551-564 (2011) DOI: 10.1038/nrm3176
- 121.1 Geudens, H Gerhardt: Coordinating cell behaviour during blood vessel formation. Dev. Camb. Engl. 138, 4569-4583 (2011) DOI: 10.1242/dev.062323
- 122. MS Thomsen, S Birkelund, A Burkhart, A Stensballe, T Moos: Synthesis and deposition of basement membrane proteins by primary brain capillary endothelial cells in a murine model of the blood-brain barrier. J. Neurochem. 140, 741-754 (2017) DOI: 10.1111/jnc.13747
- 123. C Camare, M Pucelle, A Negre-Salvayre, R Salvayre: Angiogenesis in the atherosclerotic plaque. Redox Biol. 12, 18-34 (2017) DOI: 10.1016/j.redox.2017.01.007
- 124.X Chen, M Orriols, FJ Walther, EH Laghmani, AM Hoogeboom, ACB Hogen-

Esch, PS Hiemstra, G Folkerts, MJTH Goumans, P ten Dijke, NW Morrell, GTM Wagenaar: Bone Morphogenetic Protein 9 Protects against Neonatal Hyperoxia-Induced Impairment of Alveolarization and Pulmonary Inflammation. Front. Physiol. 8, 486 (2017) DOI: 10.3389/fphys.2017.00486

- 125. SM Evrard, L Lecce, KC Michelis, A Nomura-Kitabayashi, G Pandey, K Purushothaman, V d'Escamard, JR Li, L Hadri, K Fujitani, PR Moreno, L Benard, P Rimmele, A Cohain, B Mecham, GJ Randolph, EG Nabel, R Hajjar, V Fuster, M Boehm, JC Kovacic: Endothelial to mesenchymal transition is common in atherosclerotic lesions and is associated with plaque instability. Nat. Commun. 7, 11853 (2016) DOI: 10.1038/ncomms11853
- 126. M Wesseling, TR Sakkers, SCA de Jager, G Pasterkamp, MJGoumans: The morphological and molecular mechanisms of epithelial/ endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition and its involvement in atherosclerosis. Vascul. Pharmacol. 106, 1-8 (2018) DOI: 10.1016/j.vph.2018.02.006
- 127. MR Bennett, S Sinha, GK Owens: Vascular smooth muscle cells in atherosclerosis. Circ. Res. 118, 692-702 (2016) DOI: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.115.306361
- 128. S Allahverdian, C Chaabane, K Boukais, M-L Bochaton-Piallat: GA Francis, Smooth muscle cell fate and plasticity in atherosclerosis. Cardiovasc. Res. 114, 540-550 (2018) DOI: 10.1093/cvr/cvy022
- 129. MA Glukhova, MG Frid, BV Shekhonin, TD Vasilevskava, J Grunwald, M Saginati, VE Koteliansky: Expression of extra domain A fibronectin sequence in vascular smooth muscle cells is phenotype dependent. J. Cell Biol. 109, 357-366 (1989) DOI: 10.1083/jcb.109.1.357
- 130. NA Shirwany, M Zou: Arterial stiffness: a brief review. Acta Pharmacol. Sin. 31, 1267-1276 (2010) DOI: 10.1038/aps.2010.123
- 131. K Sakakura, M Nakano, F Otsuka, E Ladich, FD Kolodgie, R Virmani: Pathophysiology of atherosclerosis plaque progression. Heart Lung Circ. 22, 399-411 (2013) DOI: 10.1016/j.hlc.2013.03.001

- 132. AL Durham, MY Speer, M Scatena, CM Giachelli, CM Shanahan: Role of smooth muscle cells in vascular calcification: implications in atherosclerosis and arterial stiffness. *Cardiovasc. Res.* 114, 590-600 (2018) DOI: 10.1093/cvr/cvy010
- 133. HC Stary, AB Chandler, RE Dinsmore, V Fuster, S Glagov, W Insull Jr, ME Rosenfeld, CJ Schwartz, WD Wagner, RW Wissler: A definition of advanced types of atherosclerotic lesions and a histological classification of atherosclerosis. A report from the Committee on Vascular Lesions of the Council on Arteriosclerosis, American Heart Association. *Circulation* 92, 1355-1374 (1995) DOI: 10.1161/01.CIR.92.5.1355
- 134. AJ Lusis: Atherosclerosis. *Nature* 407, 233-241 (2000) DOI: 10.1038/35025203
- 135. WHW Tang, SL Hazen: Atherosclerosis in 2016: Advances in new therapeutic targets for atherosclerosis. *Nat. Rev. Cardiol.* 14, 71-72 (2017) DOI: 10.1038/nrcardio.2016.216
- 136. S Singh, G Chand, S Charan, S Arora, P Singh: Peripheral Arterial Disease and Digital Gangrene: A Rare Presentation of Diabetic Hand Syndrome. J. Clin. Diagn. Res. JCDR 7, 2286-2287 (2013) DOI: 10.7860/JCDR/2013/5584.3498
- 137. J Adamson, SE Humphries, JR Ostergaard, B Voldby, P Richards, JT Powell: Are cerebral aneurysms atherosclerotic? *Stroke* 25, 963-966 (1994) DOI: 10.1161/01.STR.25.5.963
- 138. KD Sack, M Teran, MA Nugent: Extracellular Matrix Stiffness Controls VEGF Signaling and Processing in Endothelial Cells. *J. Cell. Physiol.* 231, 2026-2039 (2016) DOI: 10.1002/jcp.25312
- 139. L David, C Mallet, M Keramidas, N Lamande, JM Gasc, S Dupuis-Girod, H Plauchu, JJ Feige, S Bailly: Bone morphogenetic protein-9 is a circulating vascular quiescence factor. *Circ. Res.* 102, 914-922 (2008) DOI: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.107.165530
- 140. T Nakase, H Yoshikawa: Potential roles of bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs) in skeletal repair and regeneration. *J. Bone Miner. Metab.* 24, 425-433 (2006) DOI: 10.1007/s00774-006-0718-8

- 141. W Katagiri, M Osugi, T Kawai, H Hibi: Firstin-human study and clinical case reports of the alveolar bone regeneration with the secretome from human mesenchymal stem cells. *Head Face Med.* 12, (2016) DOI: 10.1186/s13005-016-0101-5
- 142. J Yang, P Shi, M Tu, Y Wang, M Liu, F Fan, M Du: Bone morphogenetic proteins: Relationship between molecular structure and their osteogenic activity. *Food Sci. Hum. Wellness* 3, 127-135 (2014) DOI: 10.1016/j.fshw.2014.12.002
- 143. J Massague: TGF-beta signal transduction. *Annu. Rev. Biochem.* 67, 753-791 (1998) DOI: 10.1146/annurev.biochem.67.1.753
- 144. A Bobik: Transforming Growth Factorbetas and Vascular Disorders. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 26, 1712-1720 (2006) DOI: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000225287.20034. 2c
- 145. SS Rengachary: Bone morphogenetic proteins: basic concepts. *Neurosurg. Focus* 13, e2 (2002) DOI: 10.3171/foc.2002.13.6.3
- 146. M Kawabata, T Imamura, K Miyazono: Signal transduction by bone morphogenetic proteins. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev.* 9, 49-61 (1998) DOI: 10.1016/S1359-6101(97)00036-1
- 147. T Nakase, H Yoshikawa: Potential roles of bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs) in skeletal repair and regeneration. *J. Bone Miner. Metab.* 24, 425-433 (2006) DOI: 10.1007/s00774-006-0718-8
- 148. DP Brazil, RH Church, S Surae, C Godson, F Martin: BMP signalling: agony and antagony in the family. *Trends Cell Biol.* 25, 249-264 (2015) DOI: 10.1016/j.tcb.2014.12.004
- 149. MS Rahman, N Akhtar, HM Jamil, RS Banik, SM Asaduzzaman: TGF-beta/BMP signaling and other molecular events: regulation of osteoblastogenesis and bone formation. *Bone Res.* 3, 15005 (2015) DOI: 10.1038/boneres.2015.5
- 150. B Bragdon, O Moseychuk, S Saldanha, D King, J Julian, A Nohe: Bone morphogenetic proteins: a critical review. *Cell. Signal.* 23, 609-620 (2011) DOI: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2010.10.003

- 151. DI Israel, J Nove, KM Kerns, RJ Kaufman, V Rosen, KA Cox, JM Wozney: Heterodimeric bone morphogenetic proteins show enhanced activity in vitro and in vivo. *Growth Factors Chur Switz.* 13, 291-300 (1996) DOI: 10.3109/08977199609003229
- 152. DB Constam, EJ Robertson: Regulation of Bone Morphogenetic Protein Activity by Pro Domains and Proprotein Convertases. *J. Cell Biol.* 144, 139-149 (1999) DOI: 10.1083/jcb.144.1.139
- 153. SC Little, MC Mullins: Bone morphogenetic protein heterodimers assemble heteromeric type I receptor complexes to pattern the dorsoventral axis. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 11, 637-643 (2009) DOI: 10.1038/ncb1870
- 154. E Tillet, M Ouarne, A Desroches-Castan, C Mallet, M Subileau, R Didier, A Lioutsko, G Belthier, JJ Feige, S Bailly: A heterodimer formed by bone morphogenetic protein 9 (BMP9) and BMP10 provides most BMP biological activity in plasma. J. Biol. Chem. 293, 10963-10974 (2018) DOI: 10.1074/jbc.RA118.002968
- 155. J Bi, S Ge: Potential roles of BMP9 in liver fibrosis. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 15, 20656-20667 (2014) DOI: 10.3390/ijms151120656
- 156. O Coskuner, V.N. Uversky: BMP-2 and BMP-9 binding specificities with ALK-3 in aqueous solution with dynamics. *J. Mol. Graph. Model.* 77, 181-188 (2017) DOI: 10.1016/j.jmgm.2017.08.005
- 157. MR Urist: Bone: formation by autoinduction. *Science* 150, 893-899 (1965) DOI: 10.1126/science.150.3698.893
- 158. H Cheng, W Jiang, FM Phillips, RC Haydon, YN Peng, L Zhou, HH Luu, N An, B Breyer, P Vanichakarn, JP Szatkowski, JY Park, TX He: Osteogenic activity of the fourteen types of human bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs). J. Bone Joint Surg. Am. 85-A, 1544-1552 (2003) DOI: 10.2106/00004623-200308000-00017
- 159. Q Kang, MH Sun, H Cheng, Y Peng, AG Montag, AT Deyrup, W Jiang, HH Luu, J Luo, JP Szatkowski, P Vanichakarn, JY Park, Y Li, RC Haydon, TC He: Characterization of the distinct orthotopic bone-forming activity

of 14 BMPs using recombinant adenovirusmediated gene delivery. *Gene Ther.* 11, 1312-1320 (2004) DOI: 10.1038/sj.gt.3302298

- 160. KA Lawson, NR Dunn, BAJ Roelen, LM Zeinstra, AM Davis, CVE Wright, JPWFM Korving, BLM Hogan: Bmp4 is required for the generation of primordial germ cells in the mouse embryo. *Genes Dev.* 13, 424-436 (1999) DOI: 10.1101/gad.13.4.424
- 161. C He, X Chen: Transcription regulation of the vegf gene by the BMP/Smad pathway in the angioblast of zebrafish embryos. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 329, 324-330 (2005) DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.01.133
- 162. S Somekawa, K Imagawa, H Hayashi, M Sakabe, T Ioka, GE Sato, KITI Iwamoto, T Mori, S Uemura, O Nakagawa, Y Saito: Tmem100, an ALK1 receptor signalingdependent gene essential for arterial endothelium differentiation and vascular morphogenesis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U. S. A. 109, 12064-12069 (2012) DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1207210109
- 163. C Savage, P Das, AL Finelli, SR Townsend, CY Sun, SE Baird, RW Padgett: Caenorhabditis elegans genes sma-2, sma-3, and sma-4 define a conserved family of transforming growth factor beta pathway components. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U. S. A. 93, 790-794 (1996) DOI: 10.1073/pnas.93.2.790
- 164. AV Grinberg, C-D Hu, TK Kerppola: Visualization of Myc/Max/Mad family dimers and the competition for dimerization in living cells. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 24, 4294-4308 (2004) DOI: 10.1128/MCB.24.10.4294-4308.2004
- 165. DM McKay, WK MacNaughton: Chapter 78 - Mechanisms and Consequences of Intestinal Inflammation. in Physiology of the Gastrointestinal Tract (Fifth Edition) (eds. LR Johnson, FK Ghishan, JD Kaunitz, JL Merchant, HM Said, JD Wood) 2075-2099 (Academic Press, 2012) DOI: 10.1016/B978-0-12-382026-6.00078-6
- 166. U Ripamonti: Soluble osteogenic molecular signals and the induction of bone formation. *Biomaterials* 27, 807-822 (2006) DOI: 10.1016/j.biomaterials.2005.09.021

- 167. DP Brazil: BMP signalling: agony and antagony in the family. *Trends Cell Biol.* (2015) DOI: 10.1016/j.tcb.2014.12.004
- 168. AC Varga, JL Wrana: The disparate role of BMP in stem cell biology. *Oncogene* 24, 5713-5721 (2005) DOI: 10.1038/sj.onc.1208919
- 169. J Zhang, L Li: BMP signaling and stem cell regulation. *Dev. Biol.* 284, 1-11 (2005) DOI: 10.1016/j.ydbio.2005.05.009
- 170. J Massague, J Seoane, D Wotton: Smad transcription factors. *Genes Dev.* 19, 2783-2810 (2005) DOI: 10.1101/gad.1350705
- 171.L Anderson, JW Lowery, DB Frank, T Novitskaya, M Jones, DP Mortlock, RL Chandler, MP de Caestecker: Bmp2 and Bmp4 exert opposing effects in hypoxic pulmonary hypertension. *Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol.* 298, R833-842 (2010) DOI: 10.1152/ajpregu.00534.2009
- 172. A Gangopahyay, M Oran, EM Bauer, JW Wertz, SA Comhair, SC Erzurum, PM Bauer: Bone morphogenetic protein receptor II is a novel mediator of endothelial nitric-oxide synthase activation. *J. Biol. Chem.* 286, 33134-33140 (2011) DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M111.274100
- 173. T Helbing, R Rothweiler, J Heinke, L Goetz, P.Diehl, A Zirlik, C Patterson, C Bode, M Moser: BMPER is upregulated by statins and modulates endothelial inflammation by intercellular adhesion molecule-1. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 30, 554-560 (2010) DOI: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.109.201087
- 174. CW Kim, H Song, S Kumar, D Nam, HS Kwon, KH Chang, DW Kang, SA Brodie, D Weiss, JD Vega, NAlberts-Grill, K Griendling, WR Taylor, H Jo: Anti-inflammatory and antiatherogenic role of BMP receptor II in endothelial cells. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 33, 1350-1359 (2013) DOI: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.300287
- 175. PD Upton, RJ Davies, RC Trembath, NW Morrell: Bone morphogenetic protein (BMP) and activin type II receptors balance BMP9 signals mediated by activin receptorlike kinase-1 in human pulmonary artery

endothelial cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 284, 15794-15804 (2009) DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M109.002881

- 176. GP Star, M Giovinazzo, D Langleben: Bone morphogenic protein-9 stimulates endothelin-1 release from human pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells: a potential mechanism for elevated ET-1 levels in pulmonary arterial hypertension. *Microvasc. Res.* 80, 349-354 (2010) DOI: 10.1016/j.mvr.2010.05.010
- 177. JES Park, D Shao, PD Upton, P Desouza, IM Adcock, RJ Davies, NW Morrell, MJD Griffiths, SJ Wort: BMP-9 induced endothelial cell tubule formation and inhibition of migration involves Smad1 driven endothelin-1 production. *PloS One* 7, e30075 (2012) DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0030075
- 178. Y Yao, M Jumabay, A Ly, M Radparvar, AH Wang, R Abdmaulen, KI Bostrom: Crossveinless 2 regulates bone morphogenetic protein 9 in human and mouse vascular endothelium. *Blood* 119, 5037-5047 (2012) DOI: 10.1182/blood-2011-10-385906
- 179. B Schmierer, CS Hill: TGFbeta-SMAD signal transduction: molecular specificity and functional flexibility. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 8, 970-982 (2007) DOI: 10.1038/nrm2297
- 180. RN Wang, J Green, Z Wang, Y Deng, M Qiao, M Peabody, Q Zhang, J Ye, Z Yan, S Denduluri, O Idowu, M Li, C Shen, A Hu, RC Haydon, R Kang, J Mok, MJ Lee, HL Luu, LL Shi: Bone Morphogenetic Protein (BMP) signaling in development and human diseases. *Genes Dis.* 1, 87-105 (2014) DOI: 10.1016/j.gendis.2014.07.005
- 181. K Seystahl, I Tritschler, E Szabo, G Tabatabai, M Weller: Differential regulation of TGF-β-induced, ALK-5-mediated VEGF release by SMAD2/3 versus SMAD1/5/8 signaling in glioblastoma. *Neuro Oncol.* 2, 254-65 (2015) DOI: 10.1093/neuonc/nou218
- 182. F Tian, A-X Zhou, AM Smits, E Larsson, M-J Goumans, C-H Heldin, J Boren, LM Akyurek: Endothelial cells are activated during hypoxia via endoglin/ALK-1/SMAD1/5 signaling in vivo and in vitro. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 392, 283-288 (2010) DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.12.170

- 183. A Fernandez-L, EM Garrido-Martin, F Sanz-Rodriguez, J R Ramirez, C Morales-Angulo, R Zarrabeitia, A Perez-Molino, C Bernabeu, LM Botella: Therapeutic action of tranexamic acid in hereditary haemorrhagic telangiectasia (HHT): regulation of ALK-1/endoglin pathway in endothelial cells. *Thromb. Haemost.* 97, 254-262 (2007) DOI: 10.1160/TH06-07-0373
- 184. B Larrivee, C Prahst, E Gordon, R del Toro, T Mathivet, A Duarte, M Simons, A Eichmann: ALK1 signaling inhibits angiogenesis by cooperating with the Notch pathway. *Dev. Cell* 22, 489-500 (2012) DOI: 10.1016/j.devcel.2012.02.005
- 185. L David, C Mallet, S Mazerbourg, J-J Feige, S Bailly: Identification of BMP9 and BMP10 as functional activators of the orphan activin receptor-like kinase 1 (ALK1) in endothelial cells. *Blood* 109, 1953-1961 (2007) DOI: 10.1182/blood-2006-07-034124
- 186. DW Johnson, JN Berg, MA Baldwin, CJ Gallione, I Marondel, S-J Yoon, TT Stenzel, M Speer, MA Pericak-Vance, A Diamond, AE Guttmacher, CE Jackson, L Attisano, R Kucherlapati, MEM Porteous, DA Marchuk: Mutations in the activin receptor-like kinase 1 gene in hereditary haemorrhagic telangiectasia type 2. *Nat. Genet.* 13, 189-195 (1996) DOI: 10.1038/ng0696-189
- 187. K Miyazono, Y Kamiya, M Morikawa: Bone morphogenetic protein receptors and signal transduction. *J. Biochem. (Tokyo)* 147, 35-51 (2010) DOI: 10.1093/jb/mvp148
- 188. A Rebbapragada, H Benchabane, JL Wrana, AJ Celeste, L Attisano: Myostatin signals through a transforming growth factor betalike signaling pathway to block adipogenesis. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 23, 7230-7242 (2003) DOI: 10.1128/MCB.23.20.7230-7242.2003
- 189. TA Samad, A Rebbapragada, E Bell, Y Zhang, Y Sidis, SJ Jeong, JA Campagna, S Perusini, DA Fabrizio, AL Schneyer, HY Lin, AH Brivanlou, L Attisano, CJ Woolf: DRAGON, a bone morphogenetic protein co-receptor. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 14122-14129 (2005) DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M410034200
- 190. JL Babitt, Y Zhang, TA Samad, Y Xia, J Tang, JA Campagna, AL Schneyer, CJ Woolf, HY Lin: Repulsive Guidance Molecule (RGMa), a DRAGON Homologue, Is a Bone

Morphogenetic Protein Co-receptor. *J. Biol. Chem.* 280, 29820-29827 (2005) DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M503511200

- 191. KA McAllister, KM Grogg, DW Johnson, CJ Gallione, MA Baldwin, CE Jackson, EA Helmbold, DS Markel, WC McKinnon, J Murrell: Endoglin, a TGF-beta binding protein of endothelial cells, is the gene for hereditary haemorrhagic telangiectasia type 1. *Nat. Genet.* 8, 345-351 (1994) DOI: 10.1038/ng1294-345
- 192. NP Barbara, JL Wrana, M Letarte: Endoglin is an accessory protein that interacts with the signaling receptor complex of multiple members of the transforming growth factorbeta superfamily. *J. Biol. Chem.* 274, 584-594 (1999) DOI: 10.1074/jbc.274.2.584
- 193. F Lebrin, MJ Goumans, L Jonker, RL Carvalho, G Valdimarsdottir, M Thorikay, C Mummery, HM Arthur, P ten Dijke: Endoglin promotes endothelial cell proliferation and TGF-beta/ALK1 signal transduction. EMBO J. 23, 20, 4018-28 (2004) DOI: 10.1038/sj.emboj.7600386
- 194. A Moustakas, S Souchelnytskyi, CH Heldin: Smad regulation in TGF-beta signal transduction. *J. Cell Sci.* 114, 4359-4369 (2001)
- 195. A Moustakas, C-H Heldin: The regulation of TGFbeta signal transduction. *Dev. Camb. Engl.* 136, 3699-3714 (2009) DOI: 10.1242/dev.030338
- 196. SL Stroschein, S Bonni, JL Wrana, K Luo: Smad3 recruits the anaphase-promoting complex for ubiquitination and degradation of SnoN. *Genes Dev.* 15, 2822-2836 (2001)
- 197. L Bai, HM Chang, JC Cheng, C Klausen, G Chu, PCK Leung, G Yang: SMAD1/5 mediates bone morphogenetic protein 2-induced up-regulation of BAMBI expression in human granulosa-lutein cells. *Cell. Signal.* 37, 52-61 (2017) DOI: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2017.05.017
- 198. D Wang, X Chen, R Zhang: BAMBI promotes macrophage proliferation and differentiation in gliomas. *Mol. Med. Rep.* 17, 3960-3966 (2018)
- 199. JA McMahon, S Takada, LB Zimmerman, CM Fan, RM Harland, AP McMahon: Noggin-

mediated antagonism of BMP signaling is required for growth and patterning of the neural tube and somite. *Genes Dev.* 12, 1438-1452 (1998) DOI: 10.1101/gad.12.10.1438

- 200. P Seemann, A Brehm, J Konig, C Reissner, S Stricker, P Kuss, J Haupt, S Renninger, J Nickel, W Sebald, JC Groppe, F Ploger, J Pohl, MS Kegler, M Walther, I Gassner, C Rusu, AR Janecke, K Dathe, S Mundlos: Mutations in GDF5 Reveal a Key Residue Mediating BMP Inhibition by NOGGIN. *PLOS Genet.* 5, e1000747 (2009) DOI: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1000747
- 201. F Kugimiya, S Ohba, K Nakamura, H Kawaguchi, U-I Chung: Physiological role of bone morphogenetic proteins in osteogenesis. *J. Bone Miner. Metab.* 24, 95-99 (2006) DOI: 10.1007/s00774-005-0653-0
- 202. DL Bruce, GP Sapkota: Phosphatases in SMAD regulation. *FEBS Lett.* 586, 1897-1905 (2012) DOI: 10.1016/j.febslet.2012.02.001
- 203. G Valdimarsdottir, MJ Goumans, F Itoh, S Itoh, CH Heldin, P ten Dijke: Smad7 and protein phosphatase 1alpha are critical determinants in the duration of TGF-beta/ ALK1 signaling in endothelial cells. *BMC Cell Biol.* 7, 16 (2006) DOI: 10.1186/1471-2121-7-16
- 204. W Kolch, M Calder, D Gilbert: When kinases meet mathematics: the systems biology of MAPK signalling. *FEBS Lett.* 579, 1891-1895 (2005) DOI: 10.1016/j.febslet.2005.02.002
- 205. EK Kim, E-J Choi: Pathological roles of MAPK signaling pathways in human diseases. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1802, 396-405 (2010) DOI: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2009.12.009
- 206. B Herrera, S Dooley, K Breitkopf-Heinlein: Potential roles of bone morphogenetic protein (BMP)-9 in human liver diseases. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 15, 5199-5220 (2014) DOI: 10.3390/ijms15045199
- 207. V Rosen: BMP2 signaling in bone development and repair. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev.* 20, 475-480 (2009) DOI: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2009.10.018

- 208. C Alarcon, A Zaromytidou, Q Xi, S Gao, J Yu, S Fujisawa, A Barlas, AN Miller, K Manova-Todorova, MJ Macias, G Sapkota, D Pan, J Massague: Nuclear CDKs drive Smad transcriptional activation and turnover in BMP and TGF-beta pathways. *Cell* 139, 757-769 (2009) DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2009.09.035
- 209. M Reis, S Liebner: Wnt signaling in the vasculature. *Exp. Cell Res.* 319, 1317-1323 (2013) DOI: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2012.12.023
- 210. A Abuammah, N Maimari, L Towhidi, J Frueh, KY Chooi, C Warboys, R Krams: New developments in mechanotransduction: Cross talk of the Wnt, TGF-beta and Notch signalling pathways in reaction to shear stress. *Curr. Opin. Biomed. Eng.* 5, 96-104 (2018) DOI: 10.1016/j.cobme.2018.03.003
- 211. Y Komiya, R Habas: Wnt signal transduction pathways. *Organogenesis* 4, 68-75 (2008) DOI: 10.4161/org.4.2.5851
- 212. S Liebner, KH Plate: Differentiation of the brain vasculature: the answer came blowing by the Wnt. *J. Angiogenesis Res.* 2, 1 (2010) DOI: 10.1186/2040-2384-2-1
- 213. LC Fuentealba, E Eivers, A Ikeda, C Hurtado, H Kuroda, EM Pera, EM De Robertis: Integrating patterning signals: Wnt/GSK3 regulates the duration of the BMP/Smad1 signal. *Cell* 131, 980-993 (2007) DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.09.027
- 214. C Metcalfe, M Bienz: Inhibition of GSK3 by Wnt signalling--two contrasting models. *J. Cell Sci.* 124, 3537-3544 (2011) DOI: 10.1242/jcs.091991
- 215. B Rubinfeld, B Souza, I Albert, O Muller, SH Chamberlain, FR Masiarz, S Munemitsu, P Polakis: Association of the APC gene product with beta-catenin. *Science* 262, 1731-1734 (1993)
 DOI: 10.1126/science.8259518
- 216. T Zhan, N Rindtorff, M Boutros: Wnt signaling in cancer. *Oncogene* 36, 1461-1473 (2017) DOI: 10.1038/onc.2016.304
- 217.E Eivers, H Demagny, EM De Robertis: Integration of BMP and Wnt signaling via vertebrate Smad1/5/8 and Drosophila Mad.

Cytokine Growth Factor Rev. 20, 357-65 (2009) DOI: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2009.10.017

- 218.L-K Phng, H. Gerhardt: Angiogenesis: a team effort coordinated by notch. *Dev. Cell* 16, 196-208 (2009) DOI: 10.1016/j.devcel.2009.01.015
- 219. D Reichman, L Man, L Park, R Lis, J Gerhardt, Z Rosenwaks, D James: Notch hyper-activation drives trans-differentiation of hESC-derived endothelium. *Stem Cell Res.* 17, 391-400 (2016) DOI: 10.1016/j.scr.2016.09.005
- 220. P-Y Chen, L Qin, N Baeyens, G Li, T Afolabi, M Budatha, G Tellides, MA Schwartz, M Simons: Endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition drives atherosclerosis progression. *J. Clin. Invest.* 125, 4514-4528 (2015) DOI: 10.1172/JCI82719
- 221. B De Strooper, WAnnaert, P Cupers, P Saftig, K Craessaerts, JS Mumm, EH Schroeter, V Schrijvers, MS Wolfe, WJ Ray, A Goate, R Kopan: A presenilin-1-dependent gammasecretase-like protease mediates release of Notch intracellular domain. *Nature* 398, 518-522 (1999) DOI: 10.1038/19083
- 222. IB Lobov, RA Renard, N Papadopoulos, NW Gale, G Thurston, GD Yancopoulos, SJ Wiegand: Delta-like ligand 4 (Dll4) is induced by VEGF as a negative regulator of angiogenic sprouting. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U. S. A. 104, 3219-3224 (2007) DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0611206104
- 223. S Suchting, C Freitas, F le Noble, R Benedito, C Breant, A Duarte, A Eichmann: The Notch ligand Delta-like 4 negatively regulates endothelial tip cell formation and vessel branching. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 104, 3225-3230 (2007) DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0611177104
- 224. M Hellstrom, L-K Phng, JJ Hofmann, E Wallgard, L Coultas, P Lindblom, J Alva, A-K Nilsson, L Karlsson, N Gaiano, K Yoon, J Rossant, ML Iruela-Arispe, M Kalen, H Gerhardt, C Betsholtz: Dll4 signalling through Notch1 regulates formation of tip cells during angiogenesis. *Nature* 445, 776-780 (2007) DOI: 10.1038/nature05571
- 225. T Tammela, G Zarkada, E Wallgard, A Murtomaki, S Suchting, M Wirzenius, M

Waltari, M Hellstrom, T Schomber, R Peltonen, C Freitas, A Duarte, H Isoniemi, P Laakkonen, G Christofori, S Yla-Herttuala, M Shibuya, B Pytowski, A Eichmann, C Betsholtz, K Alitalo: Blocking VEGFR-3 suppresses angiogenic sprouting and vascular network formation. *Nature* 454, 656-660 (2008) DOI: 10.1038/nature07083

- 226. A Pabois, S Pagie, N Gerard, C Laboisse, S Pattier, P Hulin, S Nedellec, C Toquet, B Charreau: Notch signaling mediates crosstalk between endothelial cells and macrophages via Dll4 and IL6 in cardiac microvascular inflammation. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 104, 95-107 (2016) DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2016.01.016
- 227. IM Moya, L Umans, E Maas, PNG Pereira, K Beets, A Francis, W Sents, EJ Robertson, CL Mummery, D Huylebroeck, A Zwijsen: Stalk cell phenotype depends on integration of Notch and Smad1/5 signaling cascades. *Dev. Cell* 22, 501-514 (2012) DOI: 10.1016/j.devcel.2012.01.007
- 228. WJ Polacheck, ML Kutys, J Yang, J Eyckmans, Y Wu, H Vasavada, KK Hirschi, CS Chen: A non-canonical Notch complex regulates adherens junctions and vascular barrier function. *Nature* 552, 258-262 (2017) DOI: 10.1038/nature24998
- 229. K Teichert-Kuliszewska, MJB Kutryk, MA Kuliszewski, G Karoubi, DW Courtman, Z Liana, JGranton, DJ Stewart: Bone morphogenetic protein receptor-2 signaling promotes pulmonary arterial endothelial cell survival: implications for loss-of-function mutations in the pathogenesis of pulmonary hypertension. *Circ. Res.* 98, 209-217 (2006) DOI: 10.1161/01.RES.0000200180.01710.e6
- 230. T-P Alastalo, M Li, VJ Perez, D Pham, H Sawada, JK Wang, M Koskenvuo, L Wang, BA Freeman, HY Chang, M Rabinovitch: Disruption of PPARgamma/beta-cateninmediated regulation of apelin impairs BMPinduced mouse and human pulmonary arterial EC survival. *J. Clin. Invest.* 121, 3735-3746 (2011) DOI: 10.1172/JCI43382
- 231. O Poirier, M Ciumas, M Eyries, K Montagne, S Nadaud, F Soubrier: Inhibition of apelin expression by BMP signaling in endothelial cells. *Am. J. Physiol. Cell Physiol.* 303, C1139-1145 (2012) DOI: 10.1152/ajpcell.00168.2012

- 232. L David: Bone morphogenetic protein-9 is a circulating vascular quiescence factor. *Circ. Res.* 102, 914-922 (2008) DOI: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.107.165530
- 233. K Young, B Conley, D Romero, E Tweedie, C O'Neill, I Pinz, L Brogan, V Lindner, L Liaw, CPH Vary: BMP9 regulates endoglindependent chemokine responses in endothelial cells. *Blood* 120, 4263-4273 (2012) DOI: 10.1182/blood-2012-07-440784
- 234. N Ricard, D Ciais, S Levet, M Subileau, C Mallet, TA Zimmers, S-J Lee, M Bidart, J-J Feige, S Bailly: BMP9 and BMP10 are critical for postnatal retinal vascular remodeling. *Blood* 119, 6162-6171 (2012) DOI: 10.1182/blood-2012-01-407593
- 235. WL Wooderchak-Donahue, J McDonald, B O'Fallon, PD Upton, W Li, BL Roman, S Young, P Plant, GT Fulop, C Langa, NW Morrell, LM Botella, C Bernabeu, DA Stevenson, JR Runo, P Bayrak-Toydemir: BMP9 mutations cause a vascular-anomaly syndrome with phenotypic overlap with hereditary hemorrhagic telangiectasia. *Am. J. Hum. Genet.* 93, 530-537 (2013) DOI: 10.1016/j.ajhg.2013.07.004
- 236. H Tian, T Ketova, D Hardy, X Xu, X Gao, A Zijlstra, GC Blobe: Endoglin Mediates Vascular Maturation by Promoting Vascular Smooth Muscle Cell Migration and Spreading. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 37, 1115-1126 (2017) DOI: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.116.308859
- 237. G Sengle, RN Ono, T Sasaki, LY Sakai: Prodomains of Transforming Growth Factor beta (TGFbeta) Superfamily Members Specify Different Functions. *J. Biol. Chem.* 286, 5087-5099 (2011)
- 238.B Khorsand, S Elangovan, L Hong, A Dewerth, MSD Kormann, AK Salem: A Comparative Study of the Bone Regenerative Effect of Chemically Modified RNA Encoding BMP-2 or BMP-9. *AAPS J.* 19, 438-446 (2017) DOI: 10.1208/s12248-016-0034-8
- 239. D Shao, JES Park, SJ Wort: The role of endothelin-1 in the pathogenesis of pulmonary arterial hypertension. *Pharmacol. Res.* 63, 504-511 (2011) DOI: 10.1016/j.phrs.2011.03.003

240. Y Yoshimatsu, YG Lee, Y Akatsu, L Taguchi, HI Suzuki, SI Cunha, K Maruyama, Y Suzuki, T Yamazaki, A Katsura, SP Oh, TA Zimmers, S-J Lee, K Pietras, GY Koh, K Miyazono, T Watabe: Bone morphogenetic protein-9 inhibits lymphatic vessel formation via activin receptor-like kinase 1 during development and cancer progression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U. S. A. 110, 18940-18945 (2013) DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1310479110

241. M Ouarne, C Bouvard, G Boneva, C Mallet, J Ribeiro, A Desroches-Castan, E Soleilhac, E Tillet, O Peyruchaud, S Bailly: BMP9, but not BMP10, acts as a quiescence factor on tumor growth, vessel normalization and metastasis in a mouse model of breast cancer. *J Exp Clin Cancer Res.* 37, 209 (2018)

DOI: 10.1186/s13046-018-0885-1

- 242. Y Tachida, N Izumi, T Sakurai, H Kobayashi: Mutual interaction between endothelial cells and mural cells enhances BMP9 signaling in endothelial cells. *Biol. Open* 6, 370-380 (2017) DOI: 10.1242/bio.020503
- 243. SL Appleby, CG Mitrofan, A Crosby, K Hoenderdos, K Lodge, PD Upton, CM Yates, GB Nash, ER Chilvers, NW Morrell: Bone Morphogenetic Protein 9 Enhances Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Leukocyte Recruitment to the Vascular Endothelium. *J. Immunol. Baltim. Md* 1950 197, 3302-3314 (2016)

DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.1601219

- 244. N Akla, C Viallard, N Popovic, CL Gil, P Sapieha, B Larrivee: BMP9 (Bone Morphogenetic Protein-9)/Alk1 (Activin-Like Kinase Receptor Type I) Signaling Prevents Hyperglycemia-Induced Vascular Permeability. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 38, 1821-1836 (2018) DOI: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.118.310733
- 245. Y Luo, L Li, X Xu, T Wu, M Yang, C Zhang, H Mou, T Zhou, Y Jia, C Cai, H Liu, G Yang, X Zhang: Decreased circulating BMP-9 levels in patients with Type 2 diabetes is a signature of insulin resistance. *Clin. Sci. Lond. Engl.* 1979 131, 239-246 (2017) DOI: 10.1042/CS20160543
- 246. SI Cunha, E Pardali, M Thorikay, C Anderberg, L Hawinkels, M-J Goumans, J

Seehra, C-H Heldin, P ten Dijke, K Pietras: Genetic and pharmacological targeting of activin receptor-like kinase 1 impairs tumor growth and angiogenesis. *J. Exp. Med.* 207, 85-100 (2010) DOI: 10.1084/jem.20091309

DOI: 10.1084/jeiii.20091309

247. LA Van Meeteren, M Thorikay, S Bergqvist, E Pardali, CG Stampino, D Hu-Lowe, M-J Goumans, P ten Dijke: Anti-human activin receptor-like kinase 1 (ALK1) antibody attenuates bone morphogenetic protein 9 (BMP9)-induced ALK1 signaling and interferes with endothelial cell sprouting. *J. Biol. Chem.* 287, 18551-18561 (2012) DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M111.338103

Abbreviations: AJ, Adherens junctions; ALK, Activin receptor-like kinase: AMHR. Anti-Mullerian hormone receptor; APC, Adenomatous polyposis coli; BAEC, Bovine aortic endothelial cell; BAMBI, BMP and activin membrane-bound inhibitor; bHLHZIP, Basic helix-loop-helix leucine zipper; BM, Basal/basement membrane; BMP, Bone morphogenetic protein; BMPER, Bone morphogenetic protein binding endothelial regulator; BOEC, Blood outgrowth endothelial cell; BRE, BMP response element; CDKs, Cyclin-dependent kinase; Coll, Collagen; CHOC, Chinese hamster ovary cell; CK1alpha, Casein kinase 1alpha; CVD, Cardiovascular disease; Dll, Delta-like ligand; EC, Endothelial cell; EC-domain, Extracellular cadherin domain; ECM, Extracellular matrix; ENG, Endoglin; ERK, Extracellular signal-regulated kinase; EndMT, Endothelial-tomesenchymal transition; eNOS, Endothelial NO synthase; ET, Endothelin; FAK, Focal adhesion kinase; FA, Focal adhesion; FN. Fibronectin; FX, Focal complex; GF, Growth factor; GJ, Gap junctions; GSK3beta, Glycogen synthase kinase-3beta; GPI, Glycosylphosphatidylinositol; HAEC, Human aortic endothelial cell; HASMC, Human aortic smooth muscle cell: HAV. Histidinealanine-valine; HDLEC, Human dermal lymphatic endothelial cell; HMEC, Human microvascular endothelial cell; HMVEC, Human dermal microvascular endothelial cell; hPAEC, Human pulmonary artery endothelial cell; HUVEC, Human umbilical vein endothelial cell; ICAM, Intercellular adhesion molecule; Id. Inhibitor of differentiation; ISV, Disrupted intersegmental vessel; LEF, Lymphoid enhancer-binding factor; MAPK, Mitogen-activated protein kinase; MCP, Monocyte chemoattractant protein; MEEC, Murine embryonic endothelial cell; MMP, Matrix metalloproteinase; MSC, Mesenchymal stem cell; NF, Necrosis factor; NICD, Notch intracellular domain; NO, Nitric oxide ; ox-LDL, Oxidized low-density lipoprotein; PDGF, Platelet-derived growth factor; PAEC, Porcine aortic endothelial cell; PECAM, Platelet/endothelial cell adhesion molecule; PGI2, Prostacyclin; PHSRN, Prolinehistidine-serine-arginine-asparagine sequence; PP, Protein phosphatase; RGM, Repulsive guidance molecule; Src, Steroid receptor coactivator; TCF, T cell factor; TGF, Transforming growth factor; TJ, Tight junction; Tmem, Transmembrane protein; TM, Thrombomodulin; TNF, Tumor necrosis factor; VCAM, Vascular cell adhesion protein; VEGF, Vascular endothelial growth factor ; VSMC, Vascular smooth muscle cell; vWF, Von Willebrand factor; Wnt, Winglesstype; WSS, Wall shear stress

Key words: Bone Morphogenetic Protein, Angiogenesis, Inflammation, Fibronectin, Review

Send correspondence to: Nathalie Faucheux, Cell-Biomaterial Biohybrid Systems, Department of Chemical and Biotechnological Engineering, Universite de Sherbrooke, 2500 boulevard de l'Universite, Sherbrooke, QC, Canada, J1K 2R1, Tel: 819-821-8000 ext 61343, Fax: 819-821-7955, E-mail: Nathalie.Faucheux@usherbrooke. ca